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West Virginia Department of Education 
Office of School Operations & Finance – School Facilities  

 
Introduction:  The Wood County Board of Education respectfully requests approval for the closure of 
Fairplains Elementary School and its merger into Martin Elementary School. This closure is not contingent 
on any other actions and is proposed to occur at the end of the 2024-2025 school year.  

Action:  The Wood County Board of Education requests approval of the following: 

• The closure of Fairplains Elementary School and its merger into Martin Elementary School. This 
closure is not contingent on any other actions and is proposed to occur at the end of the 2024-
2025 school year. In consideration of this closure, applicable West Virginia State Board of 
Education policies were reviewed and followed. Documents were available for public inspection 
for the required amount of time, and hearings were held on October 23, 2024, for Fairplains 
Elementary School and Martin Elementary School respectively. The Wood County Board of 
Education voted to approve these closures at their October 24, 2024 board meeting. 

































































































































































































































































































Wednesday, October 23, 2024
Special Meeting - Fairplains Elementary School Hearing

7:30 p.m.
Fairplains Elementary School
615 Broadway Avenue
Parkersburg, WV 26101

1. Meeting Procedure
Subject : A. School Closure Hearing Procedure

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Fairplains 
Elementary School Hearing

Category : 1. Meeting Procedure

Access : Public

Type : Procedural

Public Content
The Wood County Board of Education will hold two (2) public hearings on the Superintendents
recommendation to close Fairplains Elementary School at the end of the 2024-2025 school year,
and to merge it into the existing Martin Elementary School at that time, as follow:

LOCATION: Martin Elementary School, 1301 Hillcrest Street, Parkersburg, WV
DATE AND TIME: October 23, 2024, at 6:00 p.m.
Sign in to speak between 5:30 p.m. and 6:00 p.m.

LOCATION: Fairplains Elementary School, 615 Broadway Avenue, Parkersburg, WV
DATE AND TIME: October 23, 2024, at 7:30 p.m.
Sign in to speak between 7:00 p.m. and 7:30 p.m.

If, at the time a hearing is called to order, the Board determines that the location is of insufficient
size to accommodate all who desire to attend, the hearing will be recessed and moved to a new
location of sufficient size to accommodate all those who desire to attend. If that happens, the
new meeting location will be posted at the original meeting location.

If a public hearing is not completed by 11:00 p.m., it will be recessed, to be continued on a date
and at a time designated and announced by the Board just prior to the hearing recess, to be

. The public hearings, as well as any reconvened session ofcontinued day-to-day until concluded
the public hearings, shall end at the conclusion of each hearings business or at 11:00 p.m.,
whichever occurs earlier.

ALTERNATE DATES AND TIMES

If, due to inclement weather or other cause, any hearing cannot be held on the scheduled date, 
the hearing or meeting will be held at the same location and time as originally scheduled, but on 
these dates and times:

for the hearing at Martin Elementary School, on October 28, 2024, beginning at 6:00 p.m.

for the hearing at Fairplains Elementary School, on October 28, 2024, beginning at
7:30 p.m.



If for any reason a hearing cannot be conducted on the alternate date or time, the Board will
determine a date or time.

HEARING PROCEDURES

For a period of 30 minutes prior to the commencement of a public hearing, persons may and are
encouraged to register at the hearing location for the purpose of making statements, offering
testimony, and questioning school officials concerning the proposals. Each hearing will begin
with an oral summary by a representative of Wood County Schools of the reasons and
supporting data in connection with the proposed action by the Board. Speakers will then be
recognized in the order in which they registered. Each speaker shall be limited to five (5)
minutes unless, in accordance with Board Policy 1000, the President reduces that time limit to
provide all persons wishing to speak the opportunity to do so.

SUBMISSION OF WRITTEN MATERIAL

The Board will consider any written material submitted by members of the public concerning the
proposals if the material, with six (6) copies, is submitted to and received by the Office of the
Superintendent of Schools at 1210 13th Street, Parkersburg, West Virginia, before noon on
October 21, 2024, including any findings and recommendations from the local school
improvement councils representing Fairplains and Martin Elementary Schools.

REASONS AND SUPPORTING DATA

Until the date of the first hearing, written reasons for the Superintendents recommendations in
the form of an Impact Statement and Supporting Data are available for public inspection in the
Office of the Superintendent of Schools at 1210 13th Street, Parkersburg, West Virginia, on
weekdays between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 4:30 p.m.

FINAL ACTION

The Board of Education will take formal action on the Superintendents proposal to close
Fairplains Elementary School and merge it into existing Martin Elementary School at its meeting
at Jackson Middle School, 1601 34th Street, Vienna, West Virginia, on October 24, 2024,
beginning at 8:30 p.m. If, due to inclement weather or other cause, the Board meeting cannot be
held on the scheduled date, the meeting will be held at the same location and time as originally
scheduled, but on October 29, 2024.

Christie M. Willis,
Superintendent
Wood County Board of Education

2. Opening of Meeting
Subject : A. Call to Order

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Fairplains 
Elementary School Hearing

Category : 2. Opening of Meeting

Access : Public

Type : Procedural



Subject : B. Moment of Silence/Pledge of Allegiance

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Fairplains 
Elementary School Hearing

Category : 2. Opening of Meeting

Access : Public

Type : Procedural

Subject : C. Roll Call

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Fairplains 
Elementary School Hearing

Category : 2. Opening of Meeting

Access : Public

Type : Procedural

3. Fairplains Elementary School Hearing
Subject : A. Summary of Proposed Action Presented by 

Administration

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Fairplains 
Elementary School Hearing

Category : 3. Fairplains Elementary School Hearing

Access : Public

Type : Information

Public Content

Subject : B. Delegation and Public Comment

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Fairplains 
Elementary School Hearing

Category : 3. Fairplains Elementary School Hearing

Access : Public

Type : Information

Public Content

4. Closing of Meeting
Subject : A. Adjournment

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Fairplains 
Elementary School Hearing

Category : 4. Closing of Meeting

Access : Public



   

Wood County Board of Education 

Special Meeting – Fairplains Elementary School Hearing 

Wednesday, October 23, 2024 

Fairplains Elementary School and Via YouTube 

7:30 pm 

Minutes 

      1.  Meeting Procedure          

  

           A.  School Closure Hearing Procedure 

 

                 President Raber reviewed the rules established for the hearing.  He explained  

                 that the Summary of the Proposed Action would be presented by the Administration, 

                 which would be Superintendent Willis. 

 

2.  Opening of Meeting 

 

A. Call to Order 

 

The Wood County Board of Education met on Wednesday, October 23, 2024 at 

Fairplains Elementary School, 615 Broadway Avenue, Parkersburg, WV.  President 

Raber called the meeting to order at 7:30 pm. 

 

            B.  Moment of Silence/Pledge of Allegiance 

 

                  A moment of silence was held, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance, led by Rick 

                  Olcott. 

 

 C.  Roll Call 

 

      The following Board members were present:  Justin Raber, Rick Olcott, Ron Tice,  

      and Judy Johnson.  Sarah Townsend was absent. 

 

       A quorum was established. 

 

      3.  Fairplains Elementary School Hearing           
 

 A.  Summary of Proposed Action Presented by Administration 
 

The specific proposal is to merge Fairplains Elementary into the current Martin     

Elementary, resulting in the closure of Fairplains Elementary School. 

 

Fairplains Elementary enrollment has decreased by 58 students over the past ten    

(10) years. Over the past 10 years, the height of Fairplains Elementary’s enrollment 

was during the 2015-2016 school year at 233 students.  Fairplains Elementary has a 

building utilization capacity for 482 students.  The program utilization of Fairplains 

Elementary is a capacity of 482 students.  With a student enrollment of 162 students, 

the program utilization of Fairplains Elementary is 33.6%.  The desirable program 

utilization for a school is 85%. 

 

Martin Elementary enrollment has decreased by 54 students over the past 10 years.    

The 2016-2017 school year was the height of enrollment in the past decade at 279   

students.  When the impact statement and supporting data information was  

compiled there was an error.  The enrollment on July 22, 2024, was 223 students and  

not 225 students at Martin Elementary as stated in the document.  I want to put new  

information on the record for the Board tonight.  As of October 23, 2024, the  

enrollment at Martin Elementary was 254 students.  The October enrollment  

number would increase the existing program utilization as stated in the impact book  

from 44.4% to 50%.   

 

 

 

 

 

 



   

The current enrollment as of Friday, October 23, 2024, at Fairplains Elementary was   

160 students.  To put on the record this evening a new program utilization rate    

utilizing the October 23 enrollment, the projected total enrollment of a merged    

Martin Elementary School would change from 389 to 414 students.  This would  

change the program utilization rate from 82.1% to 87.3%.   

 

The merger of Fairplains Elementary and Martin Elementary will result in a reduction 

of 7.5 professional personnel positions and five (5) service personnel positions.     

 

Martin Elementary is located 1.4 miles from Fairplains.  Transportation will be    

provided to current Fairplains Elementary students to Martin Elementary.  The routes 

will not exceed the thirty-minute guideline as outlined in the WVDE Policy 6200. 

 

Fairplains Elementary School is not compliant with the American Disabilities Act.    

Martin Elementary School is ADA compliant.  Martin Elementary will have a secure 

vestibule constructed this school year. 

 

The closure of Fairplains Elementary School and merger to Martin Elementary School     

would save the Board of Education $861,244.49 (eight hundred sixty-one thousand, 

two hundred fourty-four dollars and forty-nine cents) annually.  This cost savings is 

needed as a result of declining enrollment.  Wood County Schools will have less 

funding for next school year as our most recent full-time equivalency enrollment 

number has dropped by 176 FTE to 10,991; this is the number used in the state 

funding formula. 

 

            B.  Delegation and Public Comment 

 

                  The following audience members spoke and asked questions/shared concerns 

                  regarding the closure and merger of Fairplains Elementary School into existing 

                  Martin Elementary School: 

 Shirley Smith 

 

       Recess 

 

       President Raber called for a recess at 7:44 pm, due to audio and timer issues. 

 

       President Raber called the members of the Board back to session at 7:47 pm.       

 

 Chloe Dickerson 

 Madaline Leggett 

 Patricia Petty 

 Jade Perkins 

 Julie Gibson 

 Marci Poe 

 Alisa Shepler 

 Hannah Schlicher 

 Brittni Bolinger 

 Amanda Sponseller 

 Lacey Roberts 

 Sherry Sanders 

 Trampus Hill 

 James Clark 

 Brittany Sheppard 

 Tom Wheeler 

 Madison Hill 

 

       4.  Closing of Meeting 

 

            A.  Adjournment             

 

       President Raber adjourned the meeting at 8:52 pm. 
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WOOD COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION 
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LOCATION:  Fairplains Elementary School 

           615 Broadway Avenue  

           Parkersburg, WV  26101 

SPEAKERS:  Shirley Smith, Chloe Dickerson, Madeline 

Leggett, Patricia Petty, Jade Perkins, Julie Gibson, 

Marcy Poe, Alysa Shepler, Hanna Schlicher, Brittany 

Bolinger, Amanda Sponseller, Lacie Roberts, Sherry 

Sanders, Trampus Hill, James Clark, Brittany Shepherd, 

Tom Wheeler, Madison Hill, John Merrit 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

-------------------------------------------------------- 2 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  And I call the Special 3 

Meeting of the Wood County Board of Education to order.  4 

   If you would please join me in a moment of 5 

silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Mr. 6 

Olcott. 7 

--- 8 

(MOMENT OF SILENCE.) 9 

--- 10 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you. 11 

--- 12 

(PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE RECITED.) 13 

--- 14 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  This evening 15 

I will note that four of the Members of the Board are 16 

present, with Ms. Townsend not here this evening.  17 

   As we move forward with the Fairplains 18 

Elementary School hearing in regards to the Fairplains 19 

closure and consolidation with Martin Elementary School, 20 

we will have a summary of the proposed action presented 21 

by the Administration, which Superintendents Willis will 22 

be presenting that, followed by delegations and public 23 

comments.   24 



 
 

Sargent's Court Reporting Service, Inc. 
1-800-727-4349 

7

   This Evening we have 18 speakers.  Each 1 

speaker will be afforded five minutes to address the 2 

Board.  During this time, we ask that all comments remain 3 

germane to the topic of the proposed consolidation and 4 

school closure.  The timer will be to our right, as 5 

everyone can see.  If during one of the speakers, if you 6 

have a question for the Administration, we will stop the 7 

time so their answer will not count against your time.  8 

   As part of this process for school 9 

closures, you are permitted to ask questions and get 10 

those answers during this process.  With the number of 11 

speakers that we have, I'm going to be calling them up in 12 

groups of five.  We have five chairs right over here to 13 

my left.  And we'll have him come down and sit in those 14 

chairs to keep things moving along as we progress.   15 

   When you are up to the microphone, before 16 

the timer begins, we ask that you please state your name, 17 

as well as spell your last name because we do have a 18 

court reporter here so that way we can make sure the 19 

spelling is correct, and if I butcher your name, I do 20 

apologize.  I'm horrible at that.   21 

   So with that, Madam Superintendent?  22 

   MS. WILLIS:  The specific proposal is to 23 

merge Fairplains Elementary into the current Martin 24 
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Elementary, resulting in the closure of Fairplains 1 

Elementary School.  Fairplains Elementary enrollment has 2 

decreased by 58 students over the past ten years.  The 3 

height of Fairplains Elementary enrollment was during the 4 

2015-2016 school year, of 233 students.   5 

   Fairplains Elementary has a building 6 

utilization capacity for 482 students.  With a student 7 

enrollment of 162 students, the program utilization of 8 

Fairplains Elementary is 33.6 percent. The desirable 9 

program utilization for a school is 85 percent.   10 

   Martin Elementary's enrollment has 11 

decreased by 54 students over the past ten years.  The 12 

2016-2017 school year was the height of enrollment in the 13 

past decade of 279 students.  When the impact statement 14 

and supporting data information was compiled, there was 15 

an error.  The enrollment on July 22nd, 2024 was 223 16 

students and not 225 students at Martin Elementary, as 17 

stated in the document.  This is a difference of two 18 

students.   19 

   I want to put new information on the 20 

record for the Board tonight.  As of October 23rd, 2024, 21 

the enrollment at Martin Elementary was 254 students.  22 

The October enrollment number would increase the existing 23 

program utilization as stated in the impact book at 24 
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Martin Elementary from 44.4 percent to 50 percent.   1 

   The current enrollment as of Friday, 2 

October 23rd, 2024 at Fairplains Elementary was 160 3 

students.  To put on record this evening a new program 4 

utilization rate utilizing the October 23rd enrollment, 5 

the projected total enrollment of a merged Martin 6 

Elementary school would change from 389 students to 414 7 

students.  This would change the program utilization rate 8 

of Martin Elementary, the building, from 82.1 percent to 9 

87.3 percent.   10 

   The merger of Fairplains Elementary and 11 

Martin Elementary will result in a reduction of seven 12 

and-a-half professional positions, personnel positions, 13 

and five service personnel positions.  Martin Elementary 14 

is located 1.4 miles from Fairplains.  Transportation 15 

will be provided to current Fairplains Elementary 16 

students to Martin Elementary.  The routes will not 17 

exceed the 30-minute guideline as outlined in the WVDE 18 

Policy 6200.   19 

   Fairplains Elementary School is not 20 

compliant with the American Disabilities Act.  Martin 21 

Elementary School is ADA compliant.  Martin Elementary 22 

will have a secure vestibule constructed this school 23 

year.   24 



 
 

Sargent's Court Reporting Service, Inc. 
1-800-727-4349 

10

   The closure of Fairplains Elementary 1 

School and merger to Martin Elementary School would save 2 

the Board of Education $861,244.49 annually.  This cost 3 

savings is needed as a result of declining enrollment.  4 

Wood County schools will have less funding for next 5 

school year as our most recent full-time equivalency 6 

enrollment number has dropped by 176 full-time 7 

equivalency to 10,991.  This is the number used in the 8 

state funding formula.   9 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you, Madam 10 

Superintendent.  In regards to the package that were 11 

provided this evening, the Statement, as well as the 12 

Fairplains' Merger into Martin Elementary Building 13 

Program Utilization Worksheet, which is three pages, if 14 

there is no objection from the Board, we will make this 15 

part of the record this evening for both hearings and 16 

make it a part of the transcript.   17 

   Is there any objection? 18 

--- 19 

   (Whereupon, Board Exhibit 1, Statement and 20 

   Program Utilization Worksheets, was marked 21 

   for identification.) 22 

--- 23 

   MR. TICE:  No objection. 24 
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   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Hearing none, this will 1 

be entered as part of the record this evening. 2 

--- 3 

   (Whereupon, Board Exhibit 1, Statement and 4 

   Program Utilization Worksheets, was 5 

   admitted.) 6 

--- 7 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  The first five speakers 8 

as we move to delegations and public comments.  Shirley 9 

Smith, if you guys would come down.  Chloe Dickerson, 10 

Madeline Leggett, Patricia Petty and Jade Perkins.  And 11 

Ms. Shirley, you'll be up first.   12 

   MS. SMITH:  First of all, can you hear 13 

with that fan on?  Is it okay?   14 

   Okay.   15 

   Thank you for coming to Fairplains 16 

Elementary.  We appreciate you coming to share and we 17 

also thank those of you who are out there to share what 18 

you're going to share tonight too as well.   19 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Ms. Shirley, if you can 20 

please state your name and spell your last name for us? 21 

   MS. SMITH:  I am.  I'm getting right to 22 

it.  My name is Shirley Smith, S-M-I-T-H, yes, and I am 23 

the Secretary at Fairplains here and I have been for 37 24 
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years.  When I first started my tenure here, everyone 1 

told me that I shouldn't start here because Fairplains 2 

school was on the roster to be closed.  Well, I thought 3 

it would be a good way to get my feet wet.  And when I 4 

would be offered another position, I would better 5 

acclimated to do the job.  Well, I not only got my feet 6 

wet, I got totally submerged.   7 

   So many times when a decision is made, the 8 

deciding factor is made because of financial needs.  I 9 

understand that.  The negative viewpoints overwhelmingly 10 

make that determination.  If I were asked to make this 11 

decision, I would look to all the reasons why we should 12 

keep this school open and not close it.  There's some 13 

aspects about Fairplains, and I'm sure you all know 14 

because we've been good to share them with everybody.  15 

   Fairplains is a community school, and the 16 

nation is losing out on all these little community 17 

schools by going to the larger ones.  I see the 18 

surrounding community giving their time and their talents 19 

and their contributions to the students here.  The 20 

students are able to walk to school or ride the little 21 

community bus, and this makes the school activities more 22 

accessible when functions are planned.   23 

   Number two, it's a family school.  I see 24 
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the families getting to know each other and working 1 

closely for all the students.  Fairplains is a loving 2 

school.  I see firsthand what the teachers and the staff 3 

do by giving themselves totally to the students.  I'm 4 

sure that, Judy, you were a teacher, right?  You drug 5 

those bags out of the school many a time.  And that's 6 

what they do too.  Not only caring for their educational 7 

needs, but nurturing their physical needs as well.   8 

   They get to know them.  You get to know 9 

what's making them tick.  In a larger school environment, 10 

it wouldn't be the case.  Only initial issues would have 11 

time to be addressed.  I'm not saying that teachers and 12 

staff in a larger school do not have the capacity to care 13 

for the students.  I don't say that at all.  It doesn't 14 

take a rocket scientist to understand that more students, 15 

especially with behavior, academic issues, will lose out 16 

on having their needs met.  17 

   When I said I have been totally submerged, 18 

I meant that over 37 years, I've seen a lot of changes at 19 

Fairplains.  Yeah, our enrollment is down from what it 20 

was when I first started.  However, the issues that these 21 

students come to school with have grown larger.  Placing 22 

these students in a larger facility will be a detriment 23 

to their success as the trend grows in doing so to save 24 
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dollars, I feel our students are going to be the losers.  1 

   It has been stated that the parent 2 

uprising would be minimum if closing Fairplains versus a 3 

school such as Greenmont, was brought to the public.  4 

This is a sure sign of taking advantage.   5 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Your time has expired. 6 

   MS. SMITH:  Pardon me? 7 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Your time has expired. 8 

   MS. SMITH:  Oh, no, I got a little bit 9 

more.  A little bit more.  I've got to do this one thing. 10 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Okay.   11 

   I know.  It stopped, and we're gonna (sic) 12 

--- after Ms. Shirley's done, if you want to wrap up, 13 

we're gonna pause for a second ---. 14 

   MS. SMITH:  I will.  I'll wrap it up right 15 

now.   16 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Okay. 17 

   MS. SMITH:  I received a message from a 18 

grandma guardian, Misty Wilkerson.  She is severely ill 19 

at Cleveland Clinic.  She's a guardian with her 20 

grandchildren here.  And she wanted this message to be 21 

said.  I pray that the school stays open.  It's a great 22 

school with great teachers, principal and she said 23 

secretary, among other things.  Lily has been here all 24 
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her school years and she has one more year there.  I will 1 

hate it to be the last year there this year.  Wish I 2 

could be there to voice my opinion, but I am in the 3 

hospital.  Thank you.   4 

   Thank you for letting me do that.   5 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you. 6 

(APPLAUSE) 7 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  We're currently having a 8 

little bit of technical difficulty with the timer.  I'm 9 

trying to remedy that.  The other issue that I'm having, 10 

is I'm having a hard time to hear.  I can't hear very 11 

well back here.  Is there something you can do with the 12 

speakers or ---?  So we're going to recess for a couple 13 

of minutes.   14 

--- 15 

(WHEREUPON, A SHORT BREAK WAS TAKEN.) 16 

--- 17 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Our next speaker is 18 

Chloe Dickerson.   19 

   MS. DICKERSON: Hi, my name is Chloe 20 

Dickerson, D-I-C-K-E-R-S-O-N. 21 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.   22 

   MS. DICKERSON:  I attended Fairplains for 23 

seven years; Pre-K through 5th grade.  I am currently in 24 
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7th grade at Edison Middle School.  I am here this 1 

evening to voice my opinion on the possible closure of 2 

Fairplains Elementary.   3 

   During my time at Fairplains, I was chosen 4 

to participate in the spelling bee and math field day.  A 5 

couple of my favorite memories would be Baking with 6 

Fractions.  In my fifth grade field trip to the Wilds.  I 7 

know my academic successes would not be possible without 8 

each one of my teachers here at Fairplains.  I feel it 9 

would be a huge disservice to these students by uprooting 10 

all they've ever known here at Fairplains and placing 11 

them in a different school and overloading the classroom, 12 

and a disservice to Martin students as well.   13 

   By keeping Fairplains open, you are giving 14 

these students a better learning opportunity.  The 15 

teachers will have more one-on-one time with each child 16 

and be able to assess their strengths and weaknesses and 17 

cater to what skills they may be lacking in.  Also, it 18 

would keep the jobs for so many teachers, administrators 19 

and service people.  My brother is one who struggles with 20 

learning due to his ADHD and the teachers really help him 21 

and work with him individually to help him succeed.  22 

   Fairplains is not just a school, but a 23 

family.  One I am so proud to be a part of.  Please keep 24 
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the school open so many other children can receive some 1 

of the very best education like I know I received during 2 

my time here.  Thank you. 3 

(APPLAUSE) 4 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Chloe, thank you so 5 

much.  Very eloquent, and thank you so much for speaking 6 

on behalf of the students.  Our next speaker is Madeline 7 

Leggett.   8 

   MS. LEGGETT:  Hi, my name is Maddie 9 

Leggett, L-E-G-G-E-T-T.  I am here tonight to express my 10 

deepest concerns regarding the potential closure of 11 

Fairplains Elementary.  As a coach and member of the 12 

community, I strongly believe that closing the school 13 

would have significant negative consequences for our 14 

students, family and broader community.   15 

   First and foremost, Fairplains is not just 16 

a building, it's a cornerstone of this community.  For 17 

years it has been providing a nurturing environment where 18 

children feel safe, supported and are encouraged to grow. 19 

The smaller class sizes and close-knit relationships 20 

between the teachers and families created a foundation 21 

that is irreplaceable.   22 

   Displacing these students will not only 23 

disrupt their learning, but also the vital connections 24 
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they've made.  These kids trust so much in their teachers 1 

they have at Fairplains that it's not an easy thing to 2 

move to where they won't know their staff and the staff 3 

doesn't know them., compared to the staff that they have 4 

now who care more about these kids than anything else.  5 

   Closing Fairplains would affect our most 6 

vulnerable students.  Those who rely on stability and 7 

familiarity of their school environment.  Many of these 8 

children walk to school.  Sending them to a school 9 

further away can present transportation challenges and 10 

create unnecessary burdens on families already struggling 11 

with time and resources.  Beyond the immediate impact of 12 

students, the school is a family.   13 

   There isn't a single student here that 14 

doesn't seek comfort from their teachers.  These students 15 

rely more on the staff than we can even imagine, being 16 

told how much they matter and how loved they are every 17 

day.  Wood County has suffered a few too many lost lives 18 

of students who felt that they had no other option.  19 

Relationships you create at a younger age and learning to 20 

communicate those skills with adults make a significant 21 

impact.   22 

   During such a fragile time, it is crucial 23 

to provide students with stability.  Schools aren't just 24 



 
 

Sargent's Court Reporting Service, Inc. 
1-800-727-4349 

19

places for academic learning, they are a social and 1 

emotional safety nets.  Disrupting that support by 2 

closing a school could contribute to feelings of 3 

isolation and instability, especially for students 4 

already struggling with mental health.   5 

   I urge the Board to reconsider this 6 

decision to close the school, especially during such a 7 

sensitive time.  Let's focus on supporting our students 8 

mental health and ensuring that they have stability that 9 

they need right now.  I work on a day-to-day basis with 10 

every age group of athletes being middle, elementary and 11 

high school.  12 

   The one thing that I can say is these kids 13 

don't have it easy.  We want to jump and call their 14 

generation weak and blame it all on social media, but who 15 

are we when we can't even put them in a classroom with 16 

less than 25 kids when the teachers realistically don't 17 

have time to spend with them and ask them the questions 18 

that they need?  Kids today are facing challenges like 19 

never before, from the pressures of social media to 20 

academic expectations and now with the added strain of 21 

mental health concerns.   22 

   Though I don't have kids myself, I can see 23 

the immense pressure students are facing and it's truly 24 
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frightening.  Children who come from difficult 1 

circumstances need all the love and support they can get. 2 

 Many of them face challenges that go beyond academics, 3 

dealing with trauma, instability and environments that 4 

make it hard for them to focus on their education.  For 5 

these kids, school is often one place where they can feel 6 

safe, valued and supported.   7 

   It's crucial that we create environments 8 

where they are surrounded by understanding and care 9 

because for some, school may be the only consistent and 10 

positive space that they have in their lives.  Providing 11 

them with love, encouragement and stability is not just 12 

important, it's essential for their wellbeing and their 13 

future success.  Thank you.   14 

(APPLAUSE) 15 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you so much.  Our 16 

next speaker is Patricia Petty.   17 

   MS. PETTY:  My name is Patricia Petty,  18 

P-E-T-T-Y.  Mine is going to be short and sweet.   19 

   I want to start off by saying I've had 20 

three daughters come through this school.  This was not 21 

their home school, but I chose this school for them to 22 

come to because of the family-like atmosphere.  They are 23 

carrying on their education in middle and high school, 24 
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still maintaining 4.0 grade averages, thanks to the start 1 

that they had here at Fairplains.   2 

   I chose to start my career here when my 3 

oldest daughter was in first grade.  I am a Pre-K aide.  4 

Once immersing myself into the Mountain Lion culture, I 5 

naively thought that all schools were like this.  I 6 

assumed all schools felt like a family.  I assumed all 7 

schools had staff that knew each child by name.  Over the 8 

past 11 years, I've come to realize that just isn't the 9 

case.   10 

   I ask that you reconsider the closure of 11 

Fairplains.  We should not disrupt these child's lives to 12 

save a buck.  Nor should we push so many together that 13 

they just become a student number instead of a name.  14 

These kids need to be seen and they need to be heard by 15 

familiar, safe faces.  Thank you.   16 

(APPLAUSE) 17 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 18 

speaker is Jade Perkins.   19 

   MS. PERKINS:  Jade Perkins, P-E-R-K-I-N-S. 20 

I'm the fifth grade teacher here at Fairplains.  I've 21 

called room 20 my second home for the last eight years, 22 

as have 400 --- 147 students.  I'm speaking to you today 23 

with a heavy heart, yet with unwavering determination on 24 
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behalf of the entire community that our school serves.  1 

   As you are very aware, there are 2 

discussions circulating about the potential closure of 3 

our beloved school.  The prospect of losing such a vital 4 

institution in our community has deeply troubled us all. 5 

You see, I don't think you quite understand the profound 6 

impact that closing our school will have on our students, 7 

families and the community at large.   8 

   Fairplains is not just a building where 9 

lessons are taught.  It is a beacon of hope, a hub of 10 

learning and a source of inspiration and encouragement 11 

for generations of students.  It has been a place where 12 

dreams are nurtured, talents are discovered and futures 13 

are shaped.  But more than that, it is a place where 14 

students are eager to attend each day because they know 15 

they will be cared for, showy they are valued and most 16 

importantly, greater than the trauma that many of them 17 

hold.  They are loved, each and every one of them.  Even 18 

despite their struggles at home, Fairplains becomes their 19 

safe space.  20 

   Closing our school would not only disrupt 21 

the education of our current students, but also sever the 22 

ties that bonds --- that binds our community together.  23 

It would deprive future generations of the opportunities 24 



 
 

Sargent's Court Reporting Service, Inc. 
1-800-727-4349 

23

and resources that have enriched the lives of so many 1 

before them that our small school can offer.  This 2 

closure would leave a void that cannot easily be filled. 3 

Impacting not only academic growth, but also the social 4 

and emotional wellbeing of our students.   5 

   Furthermore, our school has consistently 6 

demonstrated its value in education.  Going above and 7 

beyond to make sure students are attending school, are 8 

safe, and feel more than just a number or a statistic.  9 

Our test scores may not be comparable to a blue ribbon 10 

school, but neither does the trauma or IEPs that we 11 

service.   12 

   We have dedicated teachers who go above 13 

and beyond to ensure the success of our students, 14 

regardless of their abilities.  They will know their 15 

potential and it will be fostered through love and 16 

support each and every day.   17 

   In a community with a low socioeconomic 18 

status and a high poverty rate, one that's looked at as 19 

overtaken by the drug epidemic, when you see our academic 20 

achievements, it's pretty astounding what our students 21 

can do when given the right environment; the one that 22 

Fairplains provides them.  The extracurricular activities 23 

and community involvement allows our students 24 
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opportunities to have a more positive impact because they 1 

are able to attend events within our school being --- 2 

with our school being within close proximity. With our 3 

school.   4 

   This speaks volumes about the positive 5 

impact we have on the lives of those we serve.  I 6 

understand that difficult decisions must be made, 7 

especially in challenging times.  However, I urge you to 8 

explore alternative solutions and consider the long-term 9 

ramifications of closing our school.  Together, we can 10 

find ways to address any challenges we may face while 11 

preserving the invaluable resource that is our school.   12 

   I urge you to reconsider the proposal to 13 

close our school and, instead, work collaboratively with 14 

our community to ensure its continued operation.  Our 15 

students deserve nothing less than the best opportunities 16 

possible, and our school plays a pivotal role in making 17 

that a reality.  As author L.R. Nost once said, every day 18 

in a hundred small ways, our children ask, do you see me? 19 

Do you hear me?  Do I matter?  Their behavior often 20 

reflects our response.   21 

   I urge you to make our children feel seen 22 

and heard.  Make a decision that lets them know that even 23 

though they carry more trauma on their shoulders than 24 
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many of you will carry in your lifetime, they still 1 

matter and are more than just a statistic.  Listen to the 2 

kids in our school.  Pay attention to the impact that our 3 

school is able to have on them, and consider the profound 4 

repercussions of your choices.   5 

   Thank you for taking the time to consider 6 

my plea.  I am hopeful that with your support, we can 7 

keep the doors of Fairplains open for generations to 8 

come.  Thank you.   9 

(APPLAUSE) 10 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 11 

five speakers, if you would please come down this way.  12 

Julie Gibson, Marcie Poe, Alysa Shepler, Hannah --- I'm 13 

not even going to try, and Brittany Bolinger.  And Ms. 14 

Gibson, you are up first.  15 

   MS. GIBSON:  Julie Gibson, G-I-B-S-O-N. 16 

   Good evening.  I am the Principal at 17 

Fairplains Elementary.  I would like to begin with a 18 

short that some of you may have heard before.  Two 19 

children stand under an apple tree that leans to the 20 

left, making it harder for the child on the right to 21 

reach the apples.  Both children are given ladders of the 22 

same height, but the child on the left still gets more 23 

apples.  This is equality.   24 
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   In another scenario, the children are 1 

given ladders that are the right height for their 2 

individual needs.  The child on the right receives a 3 

slightly taller ladder than the child on the left and 4 

both are able to reach the lab reach the apples.  This is 5 

equity.  Equity and equality, please remember those two 6 

words.   7 

   I will now voice four reasons why 8 

Fairplains should not be closed and merged with Martin 9 

Elementary next year.  First, the current class sizes at 10 

Fairplains are about 20 students in each classroom.  If 11 

combined, the class sizes will balloon.  There are 12 

numerous educational studies and meta analyses of studies 13 

showing the need for 20 students or fewer per classroom 14 

for maximum safety, relationships and academic 15 

achievement, especially in low SES environments.   16 

   The National School and Safety Services 17 

company recently hired by Wood County Schools said 18 

relationships are the number one most effective way to 19 

prevent a dangerous situation from happening in schools. 20 

Relationships grow best including class size is less than 21 

20.  The average achievement increases in a small 22 

classroom is about four months per child of learning 23 

ahead of class sizes where the class sizes are greater 24 



 
 

Sargent's Court Reporting Service, Inc. 
1-800-727-4349 

27

than 20.  That is equity.   1 

   In addition to class size, we must also 2 

consider school size.  I hope and assume that you are 3 

familiar with the Matthew Project National Report, 4 

Seminole Research completed on the impact of school size, 5 

on school performance in low SES communities.  The 6 

research found that based on SES level, communities 7 

benefit or lose from increase in school size.  Students 8 

in low SES communities benefit from smaller schools.  9 

Students from more affluent communities benefit from 10 

larger schools.   11 

   A report titled, Compounding Disadvantage; 12 

the Effects of School and District Size on Student 13 

Achievement in West Virginia by Craig Howley was research 14 

completed only on schools in West Virginia.  Quoted 15 

directly from the author; the evidence of this study 16 

suggests that West Virginia's small schools are doing a 17 

respectable job.  They nearly eliminated the negative 18 

relationship between poverty and academic achievement in 19 

grades six and nine on average. 20 

   Policymakers should expect to pay a little 21 

extra for a small miracle.  In light of this evidence, 22 

school closures and consolidations would seem to be ill-23 

advised and desperate measures for in impoverished 24 
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communities.  This begs the question, are we willing to 1 

do what is in the best interest of our most at-risk 2 

children for the chance of a small miracle?  That is 3 

equity.   4 

   Second, the physical building assessment 5 

completed by Pickering and Associates gave Fairplains at 6 

least an average grade on all areas of the physical 7 

building, except our boiler doors which need replaced at 8 

a cost of $5,000.  Some people may wonder why Fairplains 9 

is an outlier in energy costs.  The answer is that 10 

Fairplains has been neglected for funding.   11 

   Other Wood County schools have new windows 12 

and climate-controlled HVA (sic) systems.  So the 13 

question is not, are our students worth the extra 14 

spending on energy?  The question is why has Fairplains 15 

been the victim of discriminatory allocation of funding 16 

for improvements in Wood County?  Let's make the 17 

necessary improvements to Fairplains so that it has lower 18 

energy costs.  That is equality.   19 

    Finally, think about the low margin the 20 

recent levy passed with, the taxpayers want change.  How 21 

can elected board members continue to vote to add 22 

multiple positions every year to our central office while 23 

cutting back on instructional staff?  We currently have 24 
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two newly-created job postings at central office and we 1 

are looking at cutting at least 11 jobs with this 2 

possible closure.  Cabell County is very similar in size 3 

of student population.  The professional and service 4 

staff at Cabell Central Office is considerably smaller 5 

than Wood County Schools.   6 

   Board Members and Mrs. Willis, I urge you 7 

to make the right choice for our children.  Listen to the 8 

communities of the affected schools and the county 9 

voters.  We want our children in smaller schools, smaller 10 

class sizes and safe.  A good start for the Wood County 11 

Board of Education would be equality of treatment for all 12 

of our schools and the aspiration should be equity.  13 

Let's strive to give all of our children what they need 14 

to find success.   15 

(APPLAUSE) 16 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 17 

speaker is Marcy Poe. 18 

   MS. POE:  Marcy Poe, P-O-E.   19 

   Right, small.  We are told good things 20 

come in small packages.  We are told to keep our circles 21 

small, enjoy the small things, take small steps, small 22 

actions, big results.  I don't know when small became a 23 

negative turn.  I don't know when small classrooms became 24 
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education's doom, but it's not.  It's the exact opposite. 1 

Small is a promising future for our students.  Small is 2 

knowing every student by name in the school.   3 

   Small is deep, meaningful connections.  4 

Small is making a difference in a student's life.  Small 5 

is making sure every student is seen, valued and loved.  6 

Small is more one-on-one teaching.  Small is community 7 

strong.  Small is building strong social and emotional 8 

skills.  Small is teaching selflove, confidence, their 9 

true identity.  Small is improved performance.  Small is 10 

a powerful student and staff culture.  Small is where 11 

students thrive.  We work it, we live it and we love it. 12 

 We will fight for it for our students and their second 13 

home.  Small matters.   14 

   Safety.  In a county where schools, 15 

students and staff are targets of crime, small matters. 16 

In a world of social media, trendsetting, violence and 17 

crime in schools, school matters --- small matters.  In a 18 

county with limited police and resource officers, small 19 

matters.  During any threat small matters.  Small means 20 

classroom teachers and staff have a better chance of 21 

protecting every student.   22 

   Students are not just bodies in our 23 

classroom that are taught academics.  They are humans 24 
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that we are shaping for the future.  Now teachers are 1 

being expected to do unimaginably more and teach --- than 2 

teach school subjects.  We are expected to raise our 3 

students in these classrooms.  Reaching each human in a 4 

small school in a small classroom matters.   5 

(APPLAUSE) 6 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 7 

speaker is Alysa or --- Alysa Shepler. 8 

   MS. SHEPLER:  Alysa Shepler,  9 

S-H-E-P-L-E-R.  My name is Elisa Shepler.  As I look back 10 

at my 25 years in public education, this isn't first 11 

school closure I've been a part of.  I feel like I've 12 

seen this move and already know the ending.  With the 13 

closure of Fairplains Elementary, it has been sad (sic) 14 

by the Board of Education and Central Office staff that 15 

students will benefit from the closure by having more 16 

opportunities.   17 

   Students will still be receiving 18 

instruction with the same county-adopted textbooks and 19 

curriculum.  The opportunity to be in a much larger class 20 

and school where the proverbial crack that swallows kids 21 

up will overcome many of our students.  The trauma of 22 

relocating many of our students will be seen in various 23 

ways.  These may be viewed as increased absenteeism, 24 
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possibly or potentially a decrease in participation in 1 

activity since many of our students lack transportation. 2 

   If the Board of Education would come to 3 

our school at the end of the day, you would witness how 4 

many of our students walk to their homes with their 5 

family members.  Crossing Camden Avenue on foot to 6 

participate in activities at Martin will be very 7 

difficult for our students families and probably won't 8 

happen.   9 

   I have been in many schools in Wood County 10 

and, visibly, the integrity of Fairplains Elementary is 11 

much better than many other schools.  The statistical 12 

propaganda that has been associated with the cost of 13 

keeping the school open related to utility costs is just 14 

that of statistics.  A wise statistics professor on my 15 

first night of class said statistics can be manipulated 16 

in any way you want to get them to say what you need them 17 

to say.  I think this notion is very applicable in the 18 

station situation.   19 

   As the Board of Education Members ponder 20 

their individual votes regarding the closure of 21 

Fairplains Elementary, I would like to leave you with 22 

these thoughts.  The Wood County Board of Education has 23 

been blessed with something like Willy Wonka's Golden 24 



 
 

Sargent's Court Reporting Service, Inc. 
1-800-727-4349 

33

Ticket.  The generous Board of Governors of WVUP are 1 

intending to convey property to allow construction of a 2 

new school.  This is a tremendous savings and a blessing 3 

to Wood county schools.   4 

   Number two, the Wood County voters passed 5 

a levy and bond with all current schools being part of 6 

that passage.  There wasn't any notation of school 7 

closure of Fairplains or VanDe (sic) when it was 8 

important to get voters to ratify that passage.   9 

   Number three the lack of fiscal 10 

responsibility in the purchase of the property to build 11 

the new Lubeck school is trickling down to the students 12 

and staff at VanDe Middle School and Fairplains 13 

Elementary.  The payment of $755,000 for property that's 14 

the valuation with the assessor's office is closer to 15 

half that amount is very sad, but telling, regarding 16 

stewardship of resources.  Inflated real estate purchases 17 

give many taxpayers reasons to question the integrity of 18 

elected individuals they voted into office.  It also 19 

keeps investigative journalist's jobs very interesting.  20 

    Number four; each Board of Education 21 

member must be able to look at themselves in the mirror. 22 

Closure isn't beneficial in any way for the students it 23 

affects.  Shame on you if you've convinced yourself 24 
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otherwise.  Little community schools like Fairplains 1 

Elementary should be protected and not sacrificed under 2 

the guise of fiscal responsibility.  Another Wood County 3 

school of similar size to Fairplains Elementary is in 4 

jeopardy foreclosure and one might postulate if the 5 

supporting number is indeed a zip code of 26105.   6 

   A very interesting article surfaced 7 

yesterday regarding State Senator Mike Stewart's 8 

opposition to consolidation.  He is, in fact, 9 

recommending deconsolidation.  Wood County Schools was 10 

cited in that article.  This article also stated that 11 

school boards aren't spending enough time considering the 12 

impact of school closures for the community and the 13 

students themselves.   14 

   I hope you all take the time to find this 15 

article and read it before you vote on your decision.  16 

Thank you for allowing me to address this evening, the 17 

Board of Education and I hope you reconsider and do not 18 

close Fairplains Elementary.  Thank you.   19 

(APPLAUSE) 20 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 21 

speaker is ---. 22 

   MS. SCHLICHER:  S-C-H-L-I-C-H-E-R. 23 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you. 24 
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   MS. SCHLICHER:  My name is Hannah and I am 1 

a teacher at Wood County Schools.  Some of you here know 2 

my mother.  She was a teacher for most of her career in 3 

Wood County at Jefferson Elementary.  When I was a child 4 

I always wondered why she spent 30-plus years in a school 5 

that some would call difficult, but for her she knew the 6 

importance of the work she was doing with students who 7 

had next to nothing.   8 

   She once was a child of similar 9 

background.  My mother was the first person in her family 10 

to go to college.  If you ask her the one thing that 11 

changed the trajectory of her life, she would say her 12 

education.  Recently we talked about her Elementary 13 

education and believe it or not, she could tell me the 14 

exact teacher that was the reason for her pursuing a 15 

degree in education.  That one teacher gave her the 16 

thought that she could be more than the hand she was 17 

dealt, who lit the fire that changed the rest of her life 18 

and As a result, mine.   19 

   That is the impact of a teacher, a person 20 

who can change generations just by the connection they 21 

make with their students.  For me, seeing the example of 22 

someone who was so dedicated to helping those who needed 23 

it most was inspiring.  Something that I wanted to do 24 
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too, but it wasn't until I began teaching that I saw the 1 

true impact that teachers have on those students who are 2 

the most vulnerable, those who are not equally advantaged 3 

and live their life to survive each day, like many who 4 

attend Fairplains. 5 

   For many students, they have a solid 6 

foundation built at home.  Their parents exhibit strong 7 

morals, explain goal setting and discuss the importance 8 

of planning their future.  These students will go on to 9 

be who they were meant to because of the great examples 10 

set by their people parents.  Unfortunately, not all 11 

students have those parents.  For these students, they 12 

will look to other adults in their lives as the example 13 

for how they should live.   14 

   For the students at Fairplains, these 15 

adults are their teachers.  Not all students need their 16 

teachers, but the students at Fairplains do.  They need 17 

their teachers for more than just education.  They need 18 

them for life.  Am I naive enough to think that me still 19 

standing here tonight will change the outcome of what 20 

happens to this place?  No, I am not, but I have always 21 

taught my students as well as my own children to stand up 22 

for things that they believe in to be important, even if 23 

they are standing alone.   24 
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   I hope Ty, Austin and Sebastian, the three 1 

students in my multi-cat room my first year at 2 

Fairplains, through the 43 students in the room at the 3 

conclusion of last year and all the beautiful faces in 4 

the above and years between, know how much they have 5 

shaped my life, and I hope that Fairplains has shaped a 6 

small part of theirs.   7 

   So tonight, I'm here to show them that I 8 

believe this school is important.  It is a place that is 9 

home to many of the students and teachers who spend day 10 

in and day out inside its walls.  It's hard to put into 11 

words exactly what Fairplains is, but I know for so many, 12 

it's a place where they are taught, fed, loved, cared 13 

for, clothed, and for many, saved.  Thank you.   14 

(APPLAUSE) 15 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 16 

speaker is Brittany Bolinger.   17 

   MS. BOLINGER:  Bolinger is  18 

B-O-L-I-N-G-E-R.   19 

   This is my 11th year teaching at 20 

Fairplains and I did my student teaching here as well.  21 

When I first received my student teaching assignment, 22 

people were a little discouraging.  They'd say things 23 

like, why would you want to go there?  It's a really 24 
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tough school.  Do you think you could get moved to a 1 

better placement?  It's tough there.  Or that's a really 2 

low school; you'll have your work cut out for you.  Or My 3 

favorite, Fairplains is special.   4 

   Eleven (11) years later, I'm still here.  5 

I can't say those people were exactly wrong, but what 6 

they were leaving out were statements that sound like, 7 

you'll be so welcomed there, and those kids could really 8 

use a teacher like you there, or they had two things 9 

right.  I have had my work cut out for me and Fairplains 10 

is indeed special.   11 

   In my time at Fairplains, I've taught 12 

math, reading, writing, all the core subjects.  I've also 13 

taught students coming into second grade how to correctly 14 

hold a pencil.  I've taught them how to use watercolors 15 

and paint that they've never seen before.  Some of these 16 

things, I'm sure, happen in all elementary schools.  Some 17 

things I've done that aren't quite as common.   18 

   I've taught students how to turn knobs on 19 

a restroom sink because their faucets at home don't 20 

provide water.  I've taught them how to flush a toilet 21 

because they don't have running water at home.  I've 22 

bought socks, packs of t-shirts, donated clothing, and 23 

sent home food items and bottles of water for students to 24 
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have something for dinner or because their things get 1 

ruined on their dirt floors in their homes.   2 

   I'm not trying to paint a sob story or 3 

highlight only extreme cases.  In reality, these are 4 

fairly common cases at our school.  My point is low SES 5 

schools are special.  The students at Fairplains truly 6 

need a little more one-on-one time and a little more 7 

attention because they don't always have what they need 8 

at home.   9 

   They need a smaller class size because 10 

they're handling adult situations or acting as the adult 11 

in their homes while trying to be a kid.  This often 12 

causes big emotions and they need stable relationships to 13 

help them with a small school like Fairplains provides.  14 

   Many students at our school are surviving 15 

thanks to Fairplains.  They're learning how to function 16 

as humans, interacting as children, and learning all 17 

those core subjects we also teach.  Students here become 18 

family.  School becomes the one constant and the one 19 

stable place in many of our students lives.   20 

   Is our school small?  Yes, but small 21 

schools can do big things and they do big things.  Some 22 

of these things just don't show through a test score or 23 

you need a little more conversation with them to become a 24 
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parent.   1 

   I think merging us into a larger school 2 

would be a great disservice to our Fairplains families.  3 

Thank you.   4 

(APPLAUSE)   5 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 6 

speakers, if you would come down this way, Lacie Roberts 7 

Amanda Sponseller, Sherry Sanders, Trampus Hill and James 8 

Clark.  Ms. Roberts, you'll be first up.   9 

   MS. ROBERTS:  My name is Lacie Roberts.  10 

Roberts is R-O-B-E-R-T-S.  I haven't even said anything 11 

yet, and I'm crying. 12 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Ms. Roberts, would you 13 

like a couple of minutes?   14 

   MS. ROBERTS:  (Indicates yes.) 15 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Okay. 16 

   Let me know when you're ready and we'll 17 

have you back up.  Our next speaker is Amanda Sponseller. 18 

   MS. SPONSELLER:  My name is Amanda 19 

Sponseller.  Sponseller is S-P-O-N-S-E-L-L-E-R. 20 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you. 21 

   MS. SPONSELLER:  I've been a teacher at 22 

Fairplains for nine years.  I taught second grade for 23 

five years and I'm currently in my fourth year of 24 
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teaching third grade.  My students are Avalon, Hudson, 1 

Dana, Isaiah, Izzy, Zylie, Jordan, Kinsley, Macy, Luke, 2 

Zach, C.J., Camden, Hadley, Colton, Jackson, Emery, 3 

Adeline, Will, Declan, and Zayden.  I tell you their 4 

names because names are important.  My students are 5 

neither numbers nor are they test scores.  They are real 6 

students being affected by this closure.   7 

   We've been in school for nine weeks and 8 

I've already lost count of the number of times I've had 9 

to comfort my crying students because they don't want to 10 

go to another school next year.  Our students know that 11 

every teacher and staff member in this building cares 12 

about them.  They know every adult in this building will 13 

say hello and ask how they are doing.   14 

   We all know their names.  This closeness 15 

is one of the things that makes our school special.  Our 16 

students will not experience this in a larger school.  17 

Their uniqueness won't be appreciated in the same ways.  18 

Their needs will be more likely to fall through the 19 

cracks.   20 

   Yesterday I asked my class what they would 21 

like me to tell you on their behalf.  They want you to 22 

know how much they love Fairplains.  While they are only 23 

third graders, many students have already been to 24 
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multiple schools.  Fairplains is their favorite.  They 1 

love our playground and the fact that they can walk here 2 

after school and on weekends to play on it.  They love 3 

the memories they've made here.  They are sad that newer 4 

students won't be able to make the same memories.  Some 5 

students express disappointment because they won't get to 6 

have the teachers or experiences that their older 7 

siblings did in fourth and fifth grade.   8 

   My students told me repeatedly how much 9 

they love the teachers here.  One student who just moved 10 

here two weeks ago asked me what would happen to our 11 

teachers here.  Another student quickly voiced her 12 

concern because she knows that the other schools in the 13 

county are already filled with teachers.  My students do 14 

not understand why you would close a school as great as 15 

ours.   16 

   The students here at Fairplains may not 17 

have the most money or the highest test scores, but they 18 

do have the biggest hearts.  Our mission statement is we 19 

will develop leaders while caring for each other.  We can 20 

accomplish this because our small class sizes allow our 21 

students the opportunities to bring their ideas to 22 

fruition.  Just ask our fifth graders who had a 23 

fundraiser this week for flood victims from the recent 24 
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hurricanes.   1 

   On the first day of school, one fifth 2 

grader came up to me at recess and said, Ms. Sponseller, 3 

they want to close our school.  I gave him a sad smile 4 

and told him, I know.  He then looked at me and said, and 5 

the expression I give you is his, not mine.  And they 6 

want to tear down our school and build a warehouse.  How 7 

is a warehouse any better than a school?   8 

   I couldn't answer him, so I will ask you 9 

instead, how is a warehouse better than a school for our 10 

Fairplains students?  Thank you.   11 

(APPLAUSE) 12 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Ms. 13 

Sponseller, I just have to say it --- I want you to bring 14 

a book to read to us because I am absolutely encapsulated 15 

by what ---. 16 

   MS. SPONSELLER:  I mean, I can go get a 17 

book.   18 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 19 

speaker is Sherry Sanders.  Oh, I'm sorry, I was looking 20 

here and ---.  You're ready? 21 

   MS. ROBERTS:  I think I'm ready. 22 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Okay. 23 

   MS. ROBERTS:  Round two. 24 
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   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Next speaker will be 1 

Lacie Roberts.  Go ahead. 2 

   MS. ROBERTS:  Roberts, R-O-B-E-R-T-S. 3 

   Good evening, Board Members.  I'm a fourth 4 

grade teacher here at Fairplains.  I've been a teacher 5 

for six years, five of those being here.  Before teaching 6 

at this wonderful school.  I taught at McKinley 7 

Elementary, so I have been through this situation before. 8 

I know the closing of our school is about money and 9 

numbers.  And I know that when you look at the money and 10 

numbers alone that this decision makes sense.  What 11 

doesn't make sense is classrooms maxed out at capacity, 12 

greater student-to-teacher ratios, and students getting 13 

lost in the shuffle and losing a sense of community.   14 

   The teachers at our school know almost 15 

every student by name.  We know the families, their 16 

stories, and their struggles.  Every teacher in this 17 

building has helped many students in the school that 18 

aren't even in their classrooms or have ever been on 19 

their rosters.  Our students as a whole are academically, 20 

socially, and emotionally behind across the board.  COVID 21 

is a big factor in this, but for our students, poverty 22 

and trauma are also at the top of that list.   23 

   These children need positive and 24 
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meaningful relationships.  They need to know that they 1 

have a team of people on their side, and we have that 2 

here.  Can you say the same for Jefferson?  Does every 3 

teacher in that school know almost every student by name? 4 

Does almost every teacher in that school know the family 5 

situations of almost every student?  Do the Teachers even 6 

know each other?  Or is the staff so large that strong, 7 

meaningful relationships amongst them can't grow because 8 

everyone is in their own wing?   9 

   Can a kindergarten student come to a fifth 10 

grade teacher when they've had a hard day because they've 11 

built a positive and trusting relationship with them?  We 12 

are a family and we chose to be here for these children. 13 

 Every year we do professional development on the latest 14 

research based practices.  Well, research has shown that 15 

classroom size reduction increases student achievement.  16 

Smaller schools and smaller classrooms provide more 17 

opportunity for individualized instruction.  Smaller 18 

schools and smaller classrooms enhance positive 19 

relationships.   20 

   So if we put the money aspect of this 21 

aside, is this truly what is best for our students?  I 22 

think we all know the answer to this.  So aren't our 23 

students, our children, worth the money it takes to keep 24 
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the small school operating as a safe haven, a place of 1 

community and belonging and a place where the teachers 2 

choose to be here for these students?  My heart breaks to 3 

think that my kids, Lily, Tristan, Avery, Jason, 4 

Jeremiah, Izzy, Joshua, Julian, Ezra, Bryn, Daniel, Kevin 5 

and Raelynn will get lost in the shuffle in maxed-out 6 

classroom.   7 

   These children, these lives.  Not data or 8 

numbers or dollar signs, but small humans matter.  9 

They're worth investing in.   10 

(APPLAUSE) 11 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 12 

speaker is Sherry Sanders.   13 

   MS. SANDERS:  Hello, I'm Sherry Sanders,  14 

S-A-N-D-E-R-S.  I currently have a third grade student 15 

here at this school and I am proud to say that I am a 16 

Fairplains Alumni myself.   17 

   Just a little bit about my background.  I 18 

was born to a teen mom who got married while she was in 19 

high school.  And for most of my childhood I was raised 20 

in a poverty situation.  I attended Fairplains and the 21 

support and education I got in this little school helped 22 

change my life.  The teachers during my time here were 23 

far ahead in terms of teaching styles and philosophies.  24 
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They engaged us in learning and pushed us to be our best. 1 

They didn't accept our current situations as a sentence 2 

to what the rest of our lives had to be.   3 

   I graduated from PHS and I am now a 4 

Registered Nurse.  My older sister, who is also a 5 

Fairplains Alumni, has a Master's degree in Chemistry and 6 

two registered patents in asphalt.  This school and the 7 

people who chose to work with us here helped change our 8 

lives.  My education at Fairplains helped break the 9 

generational poverty curse that I could have been 10 

destined to repeat.   11 

   I'm also a mom to a third grader and I 12 

transport him here out of district.  The education he has 13 

received has been top notch.  He scores above grade level 14 

in math and reading.  He is excited to come to school.  15 

He has friends and teachers who care ;not just about his 16 

academic growth, but also care about his emotional health 17 

when he is upset.   18 

   Choosing to send my child to school is 19 

scary with everything that's going on in society.  The 20 

teachers here are vigilant with keeping him safe.  The 21 

class sizes are small.  The teachers in every grade know 22 

him.  They recognize me at drop off and pick up.  This 23 

helps me feel more secure with his safety.   24 
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   I also want him to receive the best 1 

education he can to make his dreams come true.  As he 2 

currently shows he is mastering the grade level content, 3 

it is apparent that his teachers are more than effective. 4 

I want him to be --- I want him to be able to learn how 5 

to socialize and work with others so he will be 6 

successful in the workforce.  These needs are met at 7 

Fairplains.   8 

   I feel the current Board of Education is 9 

targeting our County's most vulnerable students when 10 

discussing closing Fairplains and Van Devender.  I want 11 

you to know that I am a parent who cares about your 12 

decisions and the effects it has on my children.  The 13 

School Board has repeatedly said Wood County schools has 14 

lost student enrollment.  Don't force those of us that 15 

love our school to make a difficult choice to look at 16 

options that include other learning facilities besides 17 

Wood County schools.  As you contemplate your decision, 18 

please put the needs of our children first.   19 

(APPLAUSE) 20 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 21 

speaker is Trampus Hill.   22 

   MR. HILL: Yes, my name is Trampus Hill,  23 

H-I-L-L.  I am an Alumnus of this school.  I went here in 24 
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the '70s.  I'm a hundred percent against this closure at 1 

Fairplains and Van Devender.  I retired from the U.S. 2 

Army and moved back to Parkersburg.  We had four children 3 

and was living in Germany in 2001.  The Internet was 4 

young and my wife and I were debating on where were going 5 

to retire.  Our decision was is the graduation rate of 6 

Wood County, West Virginia is why we came back here and 7 

became part of our community that we was from.   8 

   The crime rate was good.  So this is why 9 

we came back here.  I would personally like to know how 10 

the Board chose the two schools to close, being 11 

Fairplains and Van Devender.  I don't understand.  I'm no 12 

expert, but I do knew --- do know what this will do to 13 

this community.  It's not science.   14 

   So your answer is to close schools and bus 15 

more kids.  Has anyone looked at any studies or 16 

statistics at the facts of busing?  Have any of y'all 17 

looked at that and seen what that would do to students 18 

and what children go through that have to do that?  I 19 

don't believe that's ever been looked at.   20 

   How many schools in Wood county are not 21 

ADA compliant?  Is this the only school that is not ADA 22 

compliant?  Because that was in your opening statement 23 

that was brought up of why the school is closing.  Is 24 
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this the only school in Wood County that is not ADA 1 

compliant?   2 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Yes, Madam 3 

Superintendent?  4 

   MS. WILLIS:  Lubeck Elementary is not ADA 5 

compliant, but that was in the bond.   6 

   MR. HILL:  So these are the only two 7 

schools in the whole entire county?   8 

   MS. WILLIS:  I'm going to ask Martin and 9 

Caleb, who are behind you, if there's any others other 10 

than Lubeck and Fairplains. 11 

   MR. HILL:  And your title, ma'am?   12 

   MS. WILLIS:  Superintendent.   13 

   MR. HILL:  You should know the answer 14 

without having to ask that, ma'am.   15 

   MR. MERRIT:  So there are other schools in 16 

the county that are not.  Some of that is based on 17 

signage.  Some of that is based on the parking lot.  Some 18 

of that is based on the slope of the ramp to get in the 19 

building.  Last year we had Pickering come in do an 20 

assessment of all of our county schools.  We have a 21 

binder and we are actively correcting the schools that 22 

were not listed in the bond and things of that nature, to 23 

be ADA compliant.   24 
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   MR. HILL:  And what are the numbers of 1 

student success in testing after consolidation?  Have 2 

anybody looked at those numbers?  After we consolidate 3 

these kids, what is the success rate then?  Does anybody 4 

know that?  I'm sure there's been studies done on this. 5 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Madam Superintendent? 6 

   MR. HILL:  Nobody knows the answer, but 7 

still we go forward with it.  Sadly, the only numbers I 8 

heard you speak of were money and ADA  That's the only 9 

thing I heard when I came in and that was your reasons 10 

for speaking on closing the school.   11 

   So how about come back with numbers that 12 

are most important to kids?  That's the numbers that are 13 

most important to everybody that's in here.  And we have 14 

no numbers, we have no statistics.  We can't tell anybody 15 

anything about that. I believe this is a blind decision 16 

and I'm totally against it.  Thank you.   17 

(APPLAUSE) 18 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 19 

speaker is James Clark.   20 

   MR. CLARK:  Hello, James Clark, C-L-A-R-K. 21 

   So first of all, I just wanted to 22 

acknowledge that you guys make difficult decisions all 23 

the time, and we understand that, and financial decisions 24 
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are really difficult, and we get that for sure.   1 

   Back in 2003, I moved to the area and a 2 

former principal, Wayne Miser, he took me around to lots 3 

of different schools and introduced me to principals.  4 

That personal connection, that idea of building 5 

relationships was so valuable and so important to me, and 6 

it's what got me a job.  I met Liz Conrad one of those 7 

visits and she hired me here.  Twenty-one (21) years 8 

later, here I am still at Fairplains Elementary.   9 

   Those personal connections, that 10 

relationship building is so valuable and so important.  11 

And you've heard tonight about this staff, talking about 12 

the relationship building that goes on here at 13 

Fairplains.  It happens because we know each other; 14 

because we know the students; because of the size of the 15 

school.   16 

   Speaking about pickup, at the end of the 17 

day, I know that Declan rides in a black SUV, and it's 18 

the Nissan SUV, and when it comes by, that's the car that 19 

he's going to get in.  These teachers know the parents 20 

when they show up at the door and they can call their 21 

children by name and send them out.  And the parents feel 22 

safe because of that.   23 

   Of course, I would choose to keep 24 
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Fairplains open.  It's already been said tonight, it's a 1 

community school.  It's a neighborhood.  And closing 2 

Fairplains will definitely affect this community, 3 

definitely affect this neighborhood in a negative way.  4 

Several times a week I have students talk to me about how 5 

sad they are that this school is closing.  And quite 6 

often they say, well, also my parent went here to school 7 

and unfortunately, I probably taught some of those 8 

parents by now, 21 years later, but the connection is 9 

real.   10 

   The connection to this school is real.  11 

You're hearing it tonight.  Kids, parents, grandparents 12 

who have come here to Fairplains, it's a part of who they 13 

are.  Please don't leave school buildings empty in 14 

neighborhoods and communities.  There is nothing more 15 

disheartening than having an empty school building in a 16 

neighborhood.  It does nothing to encourage or help 17 

property value or anything like that.  It is really a 18 

discouragement.   19 

   Please acknowledge the grief and the loss 20 

that a community feels when a school is closed.  Please 21 

provide some way for families to express that, to talk 22 

about their memories, for staff to get together and share 23 

in times of remembrance.  Please give them opportunities 24 
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to do that.  Don't just close the school down and leave 1 

an empty building or tear it down.   2 

   Relationships and personal connections are 3 

so valuable, so important.  We believe that a small 4 

school provides opportunity for that.  And so that's why 5 

we think Fairplains should absolutely stay open.  Thank 6 

you.   7 

(APPLAUSE) 8 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our final 9 

three speakers, if you would come down this way.  10 

Brittany Shepherd, Tom Wheeler and Madison Hill.  And, 11 

Brittany, you'll be up first.   12 

   MS. SHEPHERD:  Good evening, members of 13 

the Board of Education.  Thank you for allowing me to 14 

speak today.  I stand before you to discuss a crucial 15 

issue.  The potential closure of Fairplains.  Our small, 16 

but mighty Elementary school that serves as a vital 17 

refuge for many students in Wood County.   18 

   As we consider cost-cutting measures, I 19 

urge you to look beyond the immediate financial 20 

implications and reflect on the lasting impact this 21 

decision would have on our most vulnerable children.  22 

Many of our students come from low income families facing 23 

hardships that affect not only their education, but their 24 
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very well being.  For these children, Fairplains is more 1 

than just a place to learn.  It is a sanctuary that 2 

provides stability, support and a sense of belonging.  I 3 

can attest to this because I was a teacher here at 4 

Fairplains.   5 

   These students come to school with the 6 

weight of the world on their tiny shoulders.  They often 7 

face challenges that many of us can only ever imagine; 8 

food insecurity, unstable housing abuse and other 9 

stressors that can hinder their ability to focus on 10 

academics.  In this environment, Fairplains serves as 11 

their lifeline.  This is where their needs are met.   12 

   The teachers and staff know each child by 13 

name and are deeply aware of their unique circumstances. 14 

That familiarity and close-knit relationships allow them 15 

to feel safe, valued and understood.  Many of these 16 

students have experienced trauma which significantly 17 

impacts their learning and development.   18 

   Research shows that smaller school 19 

environments are particularly beneficial for children 20 

with traumatic experiences.  The educators at Fairplains 21 

are trained to recognize and respond to the effects of 22 

trauma, offering understanding and support that larger 23 

schools may struggle to provide. This individualized 24 
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attention can lead to healing and resilience, allowing 1 

our students to thrive academically and emotionally.   2 

   If were to close Fairplains and send our 3 

students to larger schools, we risk making them unseen 4 

and unheard.  In a larger setting, it is all too easy for 5 

children to slip through the cracks, losing the 6 

individual attention they so desperately crave.  Many of 7 

our vulnerable students will feel lost, isolated and 8 

overwhelmed.  The connections they have built with their 9 

teachers and peers would be severed, leaving them to 10 

navigate a new unfamiliar environment without the support 11 

they rely on.   12 

   Rather than closing our school, let's seek 13 

alternative solutions that help us navigate budgetary 14 

challenges without sacrificing our students futures.  We 15 

can explore community partnerships, grant opportunities 16 

and reallocate funding to sustain Fairplains.  Our 17 

community is passionate and willing to support a school 18 

that truly makes it difference in the lives of our 19 

children.   20 

   In conclusion, I implore you to consider 21 

the profound impact that closing Fairplains would have on 22 

your most vulnerable students.  You must prioritize their 23 

emotional and educational needs over your short-term 24 
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financial gains.  They are more than a dollar sign and 1 

they are more than a test score.  Together, let's ensure 2 

that every child has access to a nurturing environment 3 

where they can thrive, because every child deserves to be 4 

seen, heard and valued.  Thank you for your time.   5 

(APPLAUSE) 6 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Madam 7 

Superintendent?   8 

   MS. WILLIS:  Yes, I want to respond to the 9 

gentleman's question.  Right off the bat, I'm not really 10 

good thinking on my feet.  So as she was speaking I was 11 

going back through them around the county.  So Lubeck, 12 

Van Devender, Neale, Vienna and Emerson are not ADA 13 

compliant.   14 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our next 15 

speaker is Tom Wheeler.   16 

   MR. WHEELER:  Hi, my name is Tom Wheeler,  17 

W-H-E-E-L-E-R.  You'll notice I don't have a prewritten 18 

speech or even speaking notes to go with me because two 19 

and-a-half hours ago I had no intentions of being here.  20 

   I am the principal at Martin Elementary.  21 

Somewhere around five years ago, I was where the staff 22 

and students and families of Fairplains are now.  I was 23 

sitting in a gymnasium at Worthington Elementary 24 



 
 

Sargent's Court Reporting Service, Inc. 
1-800-727-4349 

58

listening to people make passionate speeches about why 1 

our schools should remain open.  So I know firsthand, the 2 

heartache, the sadness, the emptiness that these families 3 

are feeling.   4 

   All of the students, all the staff or a 5 

lot of the staff and all the students from Worthington 6 

were moved to Emerson.  At that time, I worked with the 7 

principal at Emerson Elementary to facilitate the move of 8 

our kids to that school, our staff to that school.  And 9 

it's sad to say that a lot of the suggestions that I made 10 

or the things that we talked about were not implemented. 11 

And nothing that they did at Emerson made our staff, our 12 

families, our students, feel welcome there.   13 

   I know that experience firsthand.  Know 14 

that I am working with our staff right now to do things 15 

to make the families and the students at Fairplains feel 16 

like they can be a part of us; that they can be welcome 17 

at our school.  And that starts with the Trunk or Treat 18 

that we're hosting on Friday.   19 

   We reached out to the Fairplains folks 20 

about making candy donations and joining us for that 21 

evening on Friday night, our students and our staff have 22 

also been making donations of candy.  And we want to make 23 

that a great community event that we share with the 24 
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Fairplains people.   1 

   It is my plan, it is our plan to have 2 

activities throughout the year where we can bring 3 

Fairplains ,and Martin students and staff together, that 4 

we can plan activities that we can do together so that 5 

next year when schools are --- when Fairplains is closed 6 

and the schools are merged, if that is a decision that 7 

happens, that when the Fairplains students arrive there, 8 

when the Fairplains staff arrives there, they don't feel 9 

like strangers; that there are kids there that they know 10 

that there are adults there that they know.  That they 11 

know that they can be a part of our school.   12 

   There is no way that I can do anything or 13 

say anything to replace what these families and these 14 

students are losing at Fairplains, but I want them to 15 

know that we will do everything that we can, that when 16 

they get to Martin Elementary, that they feel like they 17 

are welcome and they can be a part of us.  Thank you.   18 

(APPLAUSE) 19 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  Our final 20 

speaker is Madison Hill.   21 

   MS. HILL:  Good evening.  I'm Madison 22 

Hill, H-I-L-L.   I do not live in Wood County.  I do not 23 

have students that go to Wood County schools.  I did not 24 
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go to Fairplains.  I live in Germany actually.  So 1 

forgive me for any ignorance whenever I ask these 2 

questions.   3 

   When was the last election for Board of 4 

Education members?   5 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  The last election for 6 

Board of Education Members?  Board of Education members 7 

are elected for four year terms and they are elected 8 

every two years during the primary in May in West 9 

Virginia.   10 

   MS. HILL:  So the last election was in 11 

May?   12 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  That is correct.  There 13 

is a vacancy that is on this ballot that occurred prior 14 

to the election being completed for the general, and that 15 

position is on the ballot this election. 16 

   MS. HILL:  Well, thank you.  I'm not 17 

interested in running, but when was the closure of 18 

Fairplains --- the intent to close Fairplains announced? 19 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Madam Superintendent? 20 

   MS. WILLIS:  I don't remember. 21 

   MS. HILL:  Okay. 22 

   Well, my aunt is the principal at the 23 

school ---. 24 
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   MS. WILLIS:  It was May or June of last 1 

year. 2 

   MS. HILL:  My aunt's the principal at the 3 

school and she said she was informed at the end of May.  4 

Why was she informed after the election for Board of 5 

Education members?  Why was that decision announced after 6 

election time?  Irony?   7 

   MS. WILLIS:  She wanted to know why it was 8 

announced in May.  We just --- yeah, we were working on 9 

it.  It was a summer project for us.  10 

   MS. HILL:  After the elections?  So it's 11 

just a coincidence?  There --- how many --- what school 12 

districts are y'all from?  Live in, in Wood County? 13 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Can you say that one 14 

more time? 15 

   MS. HILL:  What school, elementary school 16 

districts do you all live in? 17 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  So I am in the Greenmont 18 

Elementary School District.  I am elected from District 19 

B. 20 

   MS. HILL:  Okay. 21 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Mr. Tice? 22 

   MR. TICE:  I'm in District A, but my 23 

school --- my school --- the District that I represent is 24 
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Parkersburg High School, Van der, Madison, Hamilton, 1 

Criss, Jefferson and let me see if there was any other.  2 

Probably -- I think that's about it.   3 

   MS. HILL:  What school district do you 4 

actually live in?  Like, belong to? 5 

   MR. TICE:  I --- well, believe it or not, 6 

I went to not only Lincoln that they shut down and 7 

closed, but I also went to Van Devender and then I went 8 

to PHS. 9 

   MS. HILL:  Okay. 10 

   MR. TICE:  Yeah.  I was about Van Devender 11 

about four years after they opened it. 12 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Ms. Johnson? 13 

   MS. JOHNSON:  I am in District B also, and 14 

my schools will be the same as Mr. Raber, which include 15 

the former Waverly Elementary, Williamstown --- 16 

Williamstown Area, Vienna Area, the North Hills Area, all 17 

the north part of the county.  My children went to school 18 

at Waverly and Williamstown. 19 

   MS. HILL:  Okay. 20 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Mr. Olcott? 21 

   MR. OLCOTT:  My name is Rick Olcott and I 22 

live in Lubeck.  I'm in District C, which is --- 23 

Fairplains is in District C.  It's mostly South 24 
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Parkersburg, but Edison and Blennerhassett Middle Schools 1 

and you have Lubeck and Blennerhassett, Fairplain (sic), 2 

Martin, and Franklin, those family (sic) of schools are 3 

in my district, as is Mrs. Townsend, who's not here 4 

tonight, she's also District C.   5 

   The Board's structured in a way that you 6 

can have a maximum of two people from one district.  7 

That's why you have two from B here, one from A and 8 

myself and Mrs. Townsend are from District C. 9 

   MS. HILL:  Okay. 10 

   But you live within the District of Lubeck 11 

Elementary School? 12 

   MR. OLCOTT:  Yes.  About a hundred --- a 13 

hundred yards from the school. 14 

   MS. HILL:  And Mrs. Johnson, which school 15 

district do you live in? 16 

   MS. JOHNSON:  District D also, as the same 17 

as the northern, all the northern end of the county. 18 

   MS. HILL:  But what ---? 19 

   MS. JOHNSON:  However, I taught at 20 

Jefferson Elementary with Ms. Schleicher and with Mrs. 21 

Carter for many, many years. 22 

   MS. HILL:  But ---. 23 

   MS. JOHNSON:  And that's District A.  That 24 
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is downtown by the Board office. 1 

   MS. HILL:  So which school do you live 2 

nearby? 3 

   MS. JOHNSON:  Well, I live now, the only 4 

open school that I live by is Williamstown. 5 

   MS. HILL:  Williamstown.  6 

   Okay. 7 

   So I heard Williamstown, Lubeck and Van 8 

Devender, which is set for closure and ---. 9 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  I live pretty much in 10 

between, distance-wise of Vienna Elementary and Greenmont 11 

Elementary.   12 

   MS. HILL:  Okay. 13 

   It's going to be consolidated, Vienna. 14 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  That is correct.  Based 15 

upon the 2022 bond that was passed by the voters of Wood 16 

county, the Vienna and Neale will be closed and combined 17 

into a new Vienna Area Elementary School.  18 

   MS. HILL:  Okay. 19 

   So there are ten Title 1 schools within 20 

Wood County that I'm tracking.  Is that accurate?   21 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Madam Superintendent? 22 

   MS. WILLIS:  Give me a minute and let me 23 

look at the list. 24 
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   MS. HILL:  Out of 24 schools in Wood 1 

County? 2 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  One second, please. 3 

   MS. HILL:  The probability of closing down 4 

---.  She can give me those numbers --- 5 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Hold on. 6 

   MS. HILL:  --- later. 7 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Ma'am?  One second, 8 

please.  You've asked a question. 9 

   MS. HILL:  Okay. 10 

   MS. WILLIS:  Ten. 11 

   MS. HILL:  Okay. 12 

   So 10 out of 24, the probability of 13 

choosing ten --- two schools at random that are Title 1 14 

to close down is 16 percent.  Just a number, since y'all 15 

provided us with numbers.  I am aware that acreage was 16 

built --- bought in Lubeck at a price of $25,000 per acre 17 

to build a new Lubeck Elementary School.  Mr. Olcott, at 18 

that rate, that's 500 percent of the price of acreage in 19 

West Virginia. 20 

   With 4 million dollars and it costing to 21 

keep Fairplains open, $861,000 a year, you could've kept 22 

Fairplains open for 3.7 one more years with the money 23 

that you all spent extra than the asking price for land 24 
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in West Virginia. 1 

   I don't think I have any more points to 2 

share.  Besides that, to be fiscally responsible, I don't 3 

think that we can make an argument that to the close 4 

school is fiscally responsible whenever you buy land 5 

that's 500 percent asking price of the average price of 6 

acreage.  The money that could have been saved could keep 7 

this school alive, could keep seven teachers and five 8 

other members staff employed for four years.   9 

   You know, it's just something to consider. 10 

And why is it only that Title 1 schools are being 11 

considered for closure?  Something else to consider, 12 

because that's what we are all thinking.  Thank you.  13 

Thank you.   14 

(APPLAUSE) 15 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.  At this 16 

time, we have concluded with delegations and public 17 

comments.  Before I adjourn, I just have to say one 18 

thing.  And to all of our speakers this evening, you've 19 

done a phenomenal job, and I personally thank each one of 20 

you.  The information that you have provided us, for me 21 

at least, is very important and I'm now at a point where 22 

I'm not sure what to do.   23 

   So I will have a lot of searching to do 24 
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over the next 24 hours.  But it's because of each of you, 1 

and I can't be more impressed personally.  So thank you 2 

so much.   3 

   Is there anything further at this time?  4 

Hearing none, we are adjourned at 8:52 p.m.  5 

* * * * * * * * 6 

MEETING CONCLUDED AT 8:52 P.M. 7 

* * * * * * * * 8 
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 2 

 I hereby certify, as the stenographic reporter, 3 

that the foregoing proceedings were taken 4 

stenographically by me, and thereafter reduced to 5 

typewriting by me or under my direction; and that this 6 

transcript is a true and accurate record to the best of 7 

my ability. 8 

 9 

 I certify that the attached transcript meets the 10 

requirements set forth within article twenty-seven, 11 

chapter forty-seven of the West Virginia Code. 12 
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Wednesday, October 23, 2024
Special Meeting - Martin Elementary School Hearing

6:00 p.m.
Martin Elementary School
1301 Hillcrest Street
Parkersburg, WV 26101

1. Meeting Procedure
Subject : A. School Closure Hearing Procedure

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Martin Elementary 
School Hearing

Category : 1. Meeting Procedure

Access : Public

Type : Procedural

Public Content
The Wood County Board of Education will hold two (2) public hearings on the Superintendents
recommendation to close Fairplains Elementary School at the end of the 2024-2025 school year,
and to merge it into the existing Martin Elementary School at that time, as follow:

LOCATION: Martin Elementary School, 1301 Hillcrest Street, Parkersburg, WV
DATE AND TIME: October 23, 2024, at 6:00 p.m.
Sign in to speak between 5:30 p.m. and 6:00 p.m.

LOCATION: Fairplains Elementary School, 615 Broadway Avenue, Parkersburg, WV
DATE AND TIME: October 23, 2024, at 7:30 p.m.
Sign in to speak between 7:00 p.m. and 7:30 p.m.

If, at the time a hearing is called to order, the Board determines that the location is of insufficient
size to accommodate all who desire to attend, the hearing will be recessed and moved to a new
location of sufficient size to accommodate all those who desire to attend. If that happens, the
new meeting location will be posted at the original meeting location.

If a public hearing is not completed by 11:00 p.m., it will be recessed, to be continued on a date
and at a time designated and announced by the Board just prior to the hearing recess, to be

. The public hearings, as well as any reconvened session ofcontinued day-to-day until concluded
the public hearings, shall end at the conclusion of each hearings business or at 11:00 p.m.,
whichever occurs earlier.

ALTERNATE DATES AND TIMES

If, due to inclement weather or other cause, any hearing cannot be held on the scheduled date, 
the hearing or meeting will be held at the same location and time as originally scheduled, but on 
these dates and times:

for the hearing at Martin Elementary School, on October 28, 2024, beginning at 6:00 p.m.

for the hearing at Fairplains Elementary School, on October 28, 2024, beginning at
7:30 p.m.



If for any reason a hearing cannot be conducted on the alternate date or time, the Board will
determine a date or time.

HEARING PROCEDURES

For a period of 30 minutes prior to the commencement of a public hearing, persons may and are
encouraged to register at the hearing location for the purpose of making statements, offering
testimony, and questioning school officials concerning the proposals. Each hearing will begin
with an oral summary by a representative of Wood County Schools of the reasons and
supporting data in connection with the proposed action by the Board. Speakers will then be
recognized in the order in which they registered. Each speaker shall be limited to five (5)
minutes unless, in accordance with Board Policy 1000, the President reduces that time limit to
provide all persons wishing to speak the opportunity to do so.

SUBMISSION OF WRITTEN MATERIAL

The Board will consider any written material submitted by members of the public concerning the
proposals if the material, with six (6) copies, is submitted to and received by the Office of the
Superintendent of Schools at 1210 13th Street, Parkersburg, West Virginia, before noon on
October 21, 2024, including any findings and recommendations from the local school
improvement councils representing Fairplains and Martin Elementary Schools.

REASONS AND SUPPORTING DATA

Until the date of the first hearing, written reasons for the Superintendents recommendations in
the form of an Impact Statement and Supporting Data are available for public inspection in the
Office of the Superintendent of Schools at 1210 13th Street, Parkersburg, West Virginia, on
weekdays between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 4:30 p.m.

FINAL ACTION

The Board of Education will take formal action on the Superintendents proposal to close
Fairplains Elementary School and merge it into existing Martin Elementary School at its meeting
at Jackson Middle School, 1601 34th Street, Vienna, West Virginia, on October 24, 2024,
beginning at 8:30 p.m. If, due to inclement weather or other cause, the Board meeting cannot be
held on the scheduled date, the meeting will be held at the same location and time as originally
scheduled, but on October 29, 2024.

Christie M. Willis,
Superintendent
Wood County Board of Education

2. Opening of Meeting
Subject : A. Call to Order

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Martin Elementary 
School Hearing

Category : 2. Opening of Meeting

Access : Public

Type : Procedural



Subject : B. Moment of Silence/Pledge of Allegiance

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Martin Elementary 
School Hearing

Category : 2. Opening of Meeting

Access : Public

Type : Procedural

Subject : C. Roll Call

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Martin Elementary 
School Hearing

Category : 2. Opening of Meeting

Access : Public

Type : Procedural

3. Martin Elementary School Hearing
Subject : A. Summary of Proposed Action Presented by 

Administration

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Martin Elementary 
School Hearing

Category : 3. Martin Elementary School Hearing

Access : Public

Type : Information

Public Content

Subject : B. Delegation and Public Comment

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Martin Elementary 
School Hearing

Category : 3. Martin Elementary School Hearing

Access : Public

Type : Information

Public Content

4. Closing of Meeting
Subject : A. Adjournment

Meeting : Oct 23, 2024 - Special Meeting - Martin Elementary 
School Hearing

Category : 4. Closing of Meeting

Access : Public



   

Wood County Board of Education 

Special Meeting 

Wednesday, October 23, 2024 

Martin Elementary School and Via YouTube 

6:00 pm 

Minutes 

      1.  Meeting Procedure  

 

           A.  School Closure Hearing Procedure 

 

      President Raber reviewed the rules established for the hearing.  He explained  

                 that the Summary of the Proposed Action would be presented by the Administration, 

                 which would be Superintendent Willis. 

 

2.  Opening of Meeting 

 

A. Call to Order 

 

The Wood County Board of Education met on Wednesday, October 23, 2024 at 

Martin Elementary School, 1301 Hillcrest Street, Parkersburg, WV.  President Raber 

called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm. 

 

            B.  Moment of Silence/Pledge of Allegiance 

 

                  A moment of silence was held, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance, led by Judy 

                  Johnson. 

 

 C.  Roll Call 

 

      The following Board members were present:  Justin Raber, Rick Olcott, Ron Tice,  

      and Judy Johnson.  Sarah Townsend was absent. 

 

       A quorum was established. 

 

      3.  Martin Elementary School Hearing           
 

 A.  Summary of Proposed Action Presented by Administration 

 

The specific proposal is to merge Fairplains Elementary into the current Martin     

Elementary, resulting in the closure of Fairplains Elementary School. 

 

Fairplains Elementary enrollment has decreased by 58 students over the past ten    

(10) years. Over the past 10 years, the height of Fairplains Elementary’s enrollment 

was during the 2015-2016 school year at 233 students.  Fairplains Elementary has a 

building utilization capacity for 482 students.  The program utilization of Fairplains 

Elementary is a capacity of 482 students.  With a student enrollment of 162 students, 

the program utilization of Fairplains Elementary is 33.6%.  The desirable program 

utilization for a school is 85%. 

 

Martin Elementary enrollment has decreased by 54 students over the past 10 years.    

The 2016-2017 school year was the height of enrollment in the past decade at 279   

students.  When the impact statement and supporting data information was  

compiled there was an error.  The enrollment on July 22, 2024, was 223 students and  

not 225 students at Martin Elementary as stated in the document.  I want to put new  

information on the record for the Board tonight.  As of October 23, 2024, the  

enrollment at Martin Elementary was 254 students.  The October enrollment  

number would increase the existing program utilization as stated in the impact book  

from 44.4% to 50%.   

 

 

 

 

 

 



   

The current enrollment as of Friday, October 23, 2024, at Fairplains Elementary was   

160 students.  To put on the record this evening a new program utilization rate    

utilizing the October 23 enrollment, the projected total enrollment of a merged    

Martin Elementary School would change from 389 to 414 students.  This would  

change the program utilization rate from 82.1% to 87.3%.   

 

The merger of Fairplains Elementary and Martin Elementary will result in a reduction 

of 7.5 professional personnel positions and five (5) service personnel positions.     

 

Martin Elementary is located 1.4 miles from Fairplains.  Transportation will be    

provided to current Fairplains Elementary students to Martin Elementary.  The routes 

will not exceed the thirty-minute guideline as outlined in the WVDE Policy 6200. 

 

Fairplains Elementary School is not compliant with the American Disabilities Act.    

Martin Elementary School is ADA compliant.  Martin Elementary will have a secure 

vestibule constructed this school year. 

 

The closure of Fairplains Elementary School and merger to Martin Elementary School     

would save the Board of Education $861,244.49 (eight hundred sixty-one thousand, 

two hundred fourty-four dollars and forty-nine cents) annually.  This cost savings is 

needed as a result of declining enrollment.  Wood County Schools will have less 

funding for next school year as our most recent full-time equivalency enrollment 

number has dropped by 176 FTE to 10,991; this is the number used in the state 

funding formula. 

        

 B.  Delegation and Public Comment 

 

                  The following audience members spoke and asked questions/shared concerns 

                  regarding the closure and merger of Fairplains Elementary School into existing 

                  Martin Elementary School: 
 

 Melissa Armann 

 

       Recess 

 

       President Raber called for a recess at 6:08 pm, until the 2nd speaker arrived. 

 

       President Raber called the members of the Board back to session at 6:13 pm. 

 

 Shauna Kelley 
 

       4.  Closing of Meeting 

 

            A.  Adjournment             

 

       President Raber adjourned the meeting at 6:22 pm. 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

-------------------------------------------------------- 2 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Good evening.  It is now 3 

6:00 p.m., and I call the special meeting of the Wood 4 

County Board of Education to order.  I'm apparently not 5 

allowed to have a gavel, so there you go.  We love you, 6 

Dina, after the other night ---.  So if you would please 7 

join me in a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of 8 

Allegiance led by Ms. Johnson.   9 

--- 10 

(MOMENT OF SILENCE) 11 

--- 12 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you.   13 

--- 14 

(PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE RECITED.) 15 

--- 16 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  I will note that four 17 

members are present this evening, with Ms. Townsend not 18 

present.   19 

   Moving into the Martin Elementary School 20 

hearing for the Consolidation of Martin Elementary and 21 

Fairplains Elementary.  We will begin this evening with a 22 

summary of the proposed action from the Administration.  23 

On behalf of the Administration is Superintendent Willis. 24 
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   After we have the summary presented, we 1 

will then open for delegations and speakers.  Each 2 

speaker will be permitted five minutes during this 3 

hearing.  We do have two speakers this evening and I know 4 

one speaker has not yet arrived.  If you can just let me 5 

know when she does, that'd be perfect.  Just like jump up 6 

and down or throw something.  It's okay.  So we may just 7 

briefly, after a couple minutes to give her some time to 8 

get here, and since we have two speakers. 9 

   With that, during the five minutes, the 10 

timer is shown on the screen to my left, we request that 11 

all comments, since this is a Special Meeting, be germane 12 

to the school closure and consolidation.  Madam 13 

Superintendent? 14 

   MS. WILLIS:  I'm going to begin with 15 

giving my closing --- my proposal this evening to the 16 

Board Members.   17 

   All right.   18 

   The specific proposal is to merge 19 

Fairplains Elementary into the current Martin Elementary, 20 

resulting in the closure of Fairplains Elementary School. 21 

Fairplains Elementary School enrollment has decreased by 22 

58 students over the past ten years.  Over the past ten 23 

years.  The height of Fairplains Elementary enrollment 24 
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was during the 2015-2016 school year at 233 students.  1 

   Fairplains Elementary has a building 2 

utilization capacity for 482 students.  The program 3 

utilization of Fairplains Elementary is a capacity of 482 4 

students.  With a student enrollment of 162 students, the 5 

program utilization of Fairplains Elementary is 33.6 6 

percent.  The desirable program utilization of a school 7 

is 85 percent.   8 

   Martin Elementary enrollment has decreased 9 

by 54 students over the past ten years.  The 2016-2017 10 

school year was the height of enrollment in the past 11 

decade, at 279 students.  When the impact statement and 12 

supporting data information was compiled, there was an 13 

error.  The enrollment on July 22nd, 2024 was 223 14 

students and not 225 students at Martin Elementary, as 15 

stated in the document.  This is a difference of two 16 

students.   17 

   I want to put new information on the 18 

record before the Board tonight.  As of October 23rd, 19 

2024, the enrollment at Martin Elementary was 254 20 

students.  The October enrollment number would increase 21 

the existing program utilization as stated in the impact 22 

book from 44.4 percent to 50 percent.   23 

   The current enrollment as of Friday, 24 
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October 23rd, 2024 at Fairplains Elementary was 160 1 

students.  To put on the record this evening, a new 2 

program utilization rate utilizing the October 23rd 3 

enrollment, the projected total enrollment of a merged 4 

Martin Elementary school would change from 389 students 5 

to 414 students.  This would change the program 6 

utilization rate from 82.1 percent to 87.3 percent.   7 

   The merger of Fairplains Elementary and 8 

Martin Elementary will result in a reduction of 7.5 9 

professional personnel positions and five service 10 

personnel positions.  Martin Elementary is located 1.4 11 

miles from Fairplains.  Transportation will be provided 12 

to current Fairplains Elementary students to Martin 13 

Elementary.  The routes will not exceed the 30-minute 14 

guideline as outlined in the WVDE Policy 6200.  15 

   Fairplains Elementary School is not 16 

compliant with the Americans Disabilities Act.  Martin 17 

Elementary School is ADA compliant.  Martin Elementary 18 

will have a secure vestibule constructed this school 19 

year.   20 

   The closure of Fairplains Elementary 21 

School and merger to Martin Elementary School would save 22 

the Board of Education potentially $861,244.49 annually. 23 

 This cost savings is needed as a result of declining 24 
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enrollment.  Wood County schools will have less funding 1 

for next school year as our most recent full-time 2 

equivalency enrollment number has dropped 176 FTE to 3 

10,991.  This number is what is used in the state funding 4 

formula.   5 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you, Madam 6 

Superintendent.  Are there any questions for the 7 

Superintendent with this information by the Board? 8 

   Hearing none, we will move to public 9 

comments and delegations.  Our first speaker is Melissa 10 

Armann, and as you come up before I start the timer, I 11 

will ask you to state your name and then spell your last 12 

name for the Court Reporter, please.   13 

   MS. ARMANN:  My name is Melissa Armann,  14 

A-R-M-A-N-N, and I teach kindergarten here at Martin. 15 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you. 16 

   MS. ARMANN:  I've worked at Martin School 17 

for 25 years and five principals.  The thing that has 18 

remained the same throughout all of these years is the 19 

staff's focus on students and their families.  I speak to 20 

you tonight with these students in mind.   21 

   This building simply isn't big enough to 22 

house the number of students and staff you're proposing. 23 

 As it stands now, we have eight interventionists, all 24 
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without classrooms.  We'd have three multi-cat teachers 1 

sharing one classroom.  I'm told that interventionists 2 

may have to use the observation rooms between classrooms 3 

for small group reading and math.  I feel that this is 4 

unacceptable to take the students with the highest 5 

academic needs and to educate them in areas with the 6 

highest levels of distraction.   7 

   Martin and Fairplains have dedicated 8 

staffs that will continue to do everything we can for our 9 

students, but we will have a steep hill to climb under 10 

these conditions.  Thank you for listening.   11 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you so much.  Is 12 

Shawna here?  No? 13 

   Okay. 14 

   We'll wait.  We'll give wait about five 15 

minutes if.  Is the board okay with that?   16 

   MR. OLCOTT:  Yes. 17 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Okay. 18 

   So we will stand in recess. 19 

--- 20 

(WHEREUPON, A SHORT BREAK WAS TAKEN.) 21 

--- 22 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  All right.  I'm going to 23 

call us back to order, please.  During our little break, 24 
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we --- I think we've had a couple questions come up from 1 

the Board from Melissa's comments, and thank you for 2 

that, because that has raised a couple questions that we 3 

have that I would like answered by the Superintendent or 4 

her designee.   5 

   With the proposed merger, how do you 6 

anticipate the current classroom structure for the 7 

physical structure with the number of classrooms that are 8 

in use and what will be in use?  Can you detail a little 9 

bit about that or one of your staff members?   10 

   MS. WILLIS:  Yeah, I'm going to have 11 

Heather talk for a minute, but there is West Virginia 12 

Code that we have to follow with how many students can be 13 

placed in the classroom.  So what we have done is use the 14 

current enrollment and, tonight, I shared the October 15 

23rd enrollment because it has increased since summer to 16 

let the Board know where it currently stands with that 17 

program utilization.  But Heather has the detailed 18 

information of how that is affected.   19 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Because what I'm --- 20 

what the documentation that I'm seeing that's in the 21 

books is the current utilization is a number of 22 

classrooms is 20, and the proposed merged school is still 23 

20.  So that's where I kind of got that from.  So if Mrs. 24 
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Graham? 1 

   MS. WILLIS:  Heather? 2 

   MRS. GRAHAM:  Sure.   3 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you. 4 

   MRS. GRAHAM:  Most of --- there's always 5 

four of --- if we can we just combine classes, there 6 

would be almost four of each grade level.  However, with 7 

the numbers, we would be dropping in most grades to 8 

three, and I'll give you an example.  This is last week's 9 

enrollment for first grade.  Fairplains has 25 students 10 

and Martin has 43.   11 

   So with that, we could drop next year to 12 

three.  That would encompass three classrooms.  So also 13 

with kindergarten and third, we can drop to two 14 

classrooms.  We can drop to two third grades and two 15 

fourth grades because their numbers are low.  Third grade 16 

has 21 students at Fairplains, Martin has 31, with a 17 

total of 52 students.  You can go to 28 students.  Not 18 

ideal.  If we go over that, we can add a classroom.  We 19 

have the ability to add a classroom if need be in those. 20 

We have to use a snapshot in time with this.   21 

   Another example is this year with 22 

kindergarten enrollment, there were --- just counting the 23 

in-district students.  There were 17 students that 24 
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enrolled in Fairplains, 19 that enrolled at Martin.  1 

Technically that would have only been two classes.  We're 2 

planning for three kindergartens next year.  These 3 

numbers in these classrooms encompass all of our out-of-4 

district students that have chosen to go ahead and ---. 5 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  So with that, one of the 6 

facts would be if this merger were to go through, class 7 

sizes may increase.   8 

   Is that correct?   9 

   MRS. GRAHAM:  They may, yes.  It 10 

fluctuates.  It can fluctuate.  It just depends on open 11 

enrollment.  Right near the beginning of school, we had 12 

several Fairplains' families go ahead and move in 13 

anticipation.  They went ahead and moved their students 14 

to here this year.  So they're already --- they already 15 

kickstarted coming over and we ---.  That's a lot of 16 

where that fluctuation was in the enrollment.  Like, 17 

August --- like right at the end of July to August was 18 

people going ahead in the open enrollment process and 19 

moving over. 20 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  With the --- like in 21 

first grade, you said, of course, second grade we can go 22 

up to 28 students? 23 

   MRS. GRAHAM:  No, 25.   24 
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   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Twenty-five (25). 1 

   MRS. GRAHAM:  Uh-huh. 2 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Okay. 3 

   Do you know district Y about what the 4 

average class size is?   5 

   MRS. GRAHAM:  Usually they run 20 to 22 6 

for a first grade class.   7 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  And I'm just using that 8 

as an example.   9 

   MRS. GRAHAM:  Yes.  And many times we have 10 

for an example, at Fairplains, we had to add a fourth 11 

grade (sic) because of one student this year, because 12 

went to 29.  I think went up to ---. 13 

   MR. MERRIT: Fourth and fifth we added. 14 

   MRS. GRAHAM:  Fourth and fifth we added a 15 

teacher this year because of one student.  We went over 16 

the West Virginia maximum.  So their classrooms are only 17 

running about 14, 15 students, where you can go to 28 in 18 

fourth and fifth grade.   19 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Did that open any 20 

questions from any other Board Members?  Because I know 21 

--- I think we were having a couple of these 22 

conversations, so any further questions?   23 

   Okay. 24 
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   Thank you, Mrs. Graham. 1 

   MRS. GRAHAM:  You're welcome.   2 

   Our final speaker is Shawna Kelley.  And 3 

Ms. Kelley, if you would state your name and then spell 4 

your last name for our Court Reporter, that would be 5 

great.   6 

   MS. KELLEY:  Hi, I'm Shawna Kelley.  You 7 

spelled my last name K-E-L-L-E-Y. 8 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  And I also forgot to 9 

state this earlier, so I apologize, if at any point 10 

during your comments you ask a question, we will stop the 11 

timer for a response.  So that way it doesn't count 12 

against you.  So I apologize for not saying that.  So 13 

hopefully it helped a little.  So feel free.   14 

   MS. KELLY:  Hi, I'm a first grade teacher 15 

here at Martin Elementary.  I started my teaching career 16 

here as a student teacher; did observations here and 17 

basically I've never left.  It's like home.   18 

   I want to say that I vehemently oppose the 19 

closing and merger of Martin and Fairplains.  We will be 20 

merging two Title 1 schools that are small into one large 21 

school.  It takes away the personality.  It takes away 22 

the one-on-one that we can do with families.  It takes 23 

away us understanding and being close to our families.   24 
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   I ask why you want to make classroom sizes 1 

larger?  Here in the past I've had classes that fit up to 2 

about 15 and that is a perfect number in first grade to 3 

be able to teach our students.  Ask any educator and they 4 

will tell you smaller class sizes make better 5 

instruction, sooner intervention for students and 6 

stronger relationships in the classroom and outside of 7 

the classroom.  This also lends itself to lower behavior 8 

issues.   9 

   Both schools have amazing communities.  10 

Both schools have families that have chosen our schools 11 

for a reason; because of the atmosphere of the staff and 12 

their loyalty to the schools.  This act will take a 13 

positive structure from a below economic community.  At 14 

both schools, teachers are able to get to know our 15 

families.  We have the ability to assist our families 16 

with needs other than education.  We are pillars in our 17 

communities.   18 

   The most concerning thing to me is the 19 

plans of where to put classrooms.  The plan is to put 20 

teachers in the closets as their classrooms.  This means 21 

students will be serviced in closets not meant or 22 

designed for classrooms.  These closets were originally 23 

meant to be observation rooms.  This means there are two-24 
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way mirrors on two different sides of the school closets, 1 

which are meant to let in noise.  These closets are 2 

sandwiched between two full-size classrooms.  So in other 3 

words, it's going to be loud because you're going to hear 4 

from one class and the other class and then you're going 5 

to have kids in the closet with these educators.   6 

   And also these teachers and administrators 7 

will be placed in closets with no way to control the 8 

temperature.  Can you imagine six bodies in a loud, small 9 

observation room in the middle of May when the air isn't 10 

working and you can't keep your doors open for safety.  11 

Do you think these young kids will be able to 12 

concentrate?  The actual placement of classrooms should 13 

be should have been a key factor in the decision to 14 

merge.  Why hasn't money been written --- why wasn't 15 

money written into the bond to expand Martin to create 16 

classrooms and instead of using closets?  Thank you. 17 

   BOARD PRESIDENT:  Thank you so much.  At 18 

this time, there are no further speakers.  So this 19 

Special Meeting of the Wood County Board of Education is 20 

adjourned at 6:22 p.m.  Thank you.  And then we will 21 

begin at 7:30 at Fairplains.   22 

* * * * * * * * 23 

MEETING CONCLUDED AT 6:22 P.M.  24 
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----- 1 

PROCEEDINGS 2 

----- 3 

  MR. RABER:  It is now 8:30 p.m. and I call the 4 

special meeting of the Wood County Board of Education to 5 

order.   6 

     I will note that four members of the Board are 7 

here, Ms. Townsend being absent this evening. 8 

  Moving to our school closure Board action, 9 

during this portion -- this meeting we do not have 10 

delegations and public comment due to the previous one, 11 

two, three, four, five meetings.  We did have all of the 12 

delegations and public comment. 13 

  Pursuant to West Virginia Code 18-5-13 and 18-14 

5-13A as well as West Virginia Department of Education 15 

policy 6200 and 6204 we can move forward with the 16 

proposed action regarding the school closure action 17 

items that we have this evening. 18 

  Therefore I move to close Fairplains 19 

Elementary School at the end of 2024-2025 school year 20 

and to merge Fairplains Elementary School into the 21 

existing Martin Elementary School at this time.  Is 22 

there a second? 23 

  MR. OLCOTT:  I'll second that. 24 
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  MR. RABER:  It has been moved by Mr. Raber and 1 

seconded by Mr. Olcott to close Fairplains Elementary 2 

School at the end of the 2024-25 school year and to 3 

merge Fairplains Elementary School into the existing 4 

Martin Elementary School at this time.  Is there 5 

discussion? 6 

  Mr. Olcott. 7 

  MR. OLCOTT:  How much time do I have?   8 

  MR. RABER:  We're all hungry. 9 

  MR. OLCOTT:  Yeah, I won't take very long but 10 

I just -- some of the comments that we've heard at some 11 

of the hearings that we have -- I'll go back to 2010 12 

school hearings where we did it for Worthington at 13 

Jefferson, only 200 people.  And I just hope the public 14 

understands that we look at energy utilization indexes 15 

and facility modifiability and the geographic proximity 16 

to other schools, ADA compliance, student enrollment.  17 

There's a lot of things that go into it, not just 18 

looking at numbers. 19 

  And it's a comprehensive piece that's done 20 

spring-boarding off of the CEFP.  And being a part of 21 

the last two CEFPs in 2010 and 2020 they both have laid 22 

out a road map.  23 

  I wish we were in a different spot to where 24 
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our area was growing and new businesses were coming in 1 

but I've been a part of 20 years of downsizing and it's 2 

not a pleasant experience to go through.  But I do 3 

believe that this Board has been very diligent and I'm 4 

proud of all of you that you have approached it, and the  5 

Superintendent and the staff have approached it the 6 

right way by looking at a lot of different things, you 7 

know, structural safety layouts and logistics.  And at 8 

no point have we ever wanted to pick on one SES school.  9 

That's not what this is about.   10 

  We didn't move forward in 2020 and the process 11 

began back in 2010 when Worthington was in our previous 12 

CEFP in 2010.   13 

  And so I think it's real important that the 14 

community understand that we're trying to -- we're not 15 

trying, we are being fiscally responsible.  At the same 16 

time we want to take care of our kids because if we 17 

don't -- I've had to deal with this somewhat in the 18 

corporate world.  If you don't rightsize your assets 19 

with your student population, which drives your income, 20 

then not doing so, you create a disservice to the 21 

students because your resources are spread too thin or 22 

nonexistent. 23 

  And so it's one of those unattractive things 24 
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that we have to do to make sure that we have the right 1 

number of schools, we have the right assets in place to 2 

provide good education for all of our students, and 3 

sometimes we have to do undesirable things like closing 4 

schools.  I tend to term it as rightsizing our assets, 5 

our facilities and our people. 6 

  And so I hope that the public understands.  7 

That's been my approach for 20 years.  And with this 8 

process we've gone through this week -- it's been a long 9 

process -- for me it's still that same principle that we 10 

don't sacrifice that.  And I just wanted to share that 11 

this evening because I've got a little bit longer tenure 12 

with some of this and want to make sure the group, that 13 

we're following the right process and I'm pretty proud 14 

of the work that everybody's done.  It's pretty 15 

extensive and well-done. 16 

 ` MR. RABER:  When I look at our student 17 

enrollment and the population of Wood County over 18 

roughly a decade Wood County's population has decreased 19 

by about 3,500 citizens.  During that same time period 20 

Wood County Schools' population, student population, has 21 

decreased by roughly 2,000.  So of that 3,500, 2,000 of 22 

those citizens were school-age students.  And we can't 23 

operate a system with the number of facilities and staff 24 
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that we have based upon a declining student enrollment.    1 

  And I think a lot of this is really due to, if 2 

you look back at the trends in 2008 and what higher ed 3 

is starting to see this year, next year and especially 4 

the year after, is they're going through an enrollment 5 

cliff.  We are experiencing that enrollment cliff now 6 

because we have the school-age children because with the 7 

Great Recession that started in 2008 people started 8 

having less kids or no kids.  And when I look at then 9 

population data, right now we are losing almost two 10 

times the number of citizens, what is being born in Wood 11 

County.  And I think that is a very telling sign of 12 

where as a community we're going, which we don't have a 13 

reason.  We don't cause that.  It's a fact that our 14 

population in Wood County is getting older.   15 

  You know, back in 2013 there was a difference 16 

between births and deaths of about six people.  And now 17 

in a decade it's half -- half of those that -- of deaths 18 

that occur in a year only half of that number is being 19 

replaced by births.  And that is scary for our community 20 

because we're not going to have down the road as many 21 

tax paying citizens when we have birth and death rates 22 

at this level. 23 

  And one of the big concerns 24 
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that I have is if we don't make the hard decisions now 1 

and we say at the end of the day, "We're going to wait, 2 

we're going to wait, we're going to wait" and kick the 3 

can down the path more and more, we're going to come to 4 

a position where we financially can't afford it, we are 5 

being irresponsible and the State comes in and takes us 6 

over.   7 

          And that in my opinion should never happen in 8 

Wood County because we have the leadership within our 9 

administration, within this Board to assure that that 10 

doesn't happen.  Because if the State comes in and takes 11 

us over they make those decisions.  They will say, 12 

"We're closing schools." 13 

  And one of the biggest issues that people have 14 

is we want decisions to stay local.  And if the State 15 

comes in those decisions are no longer local.  That's 16 

people down in Charleston making those decisions and 17 

they don't know what's best for our community.  They may 18 

see, okay, we have this school and we don't need that 19 

school and not have plans in place as we move forward.   20 

     So I think this, you know, is absolutely 21 

necessary as we move forward and it's not an easy 22 

decision but is one that we have to make. 23 

  MR. RABER:  Ms. Johnson. 24 
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  MS. JOHNSON:  You know, I'm probably the only 1 

one on this Board that has been through a transition 2 

such as this.  When I began teaching at Jefferson 3 

Elementary it was a small school.  There was still 4 

Washington Junior High next door.  They were two 5 

separate buildings not connected in any way and it was 6 

decided to close Pleasant Valley, Murphytown and Park 7 

Elementary schools.  Those schools came into Jefferson 8 

and also many teachers from around the county 9 

transferred there.   10 

  I saw it.  We all had anxiety from every 11 

school including Jefferson but it was a positive thing.  12 

We learned, we had more teachers, more students that we 13 

learned from each other.  We built that family community 14 

that so many at the schools have been talking about the 15 

last few nights.  We built it together starting together 16 

and it's so important.  And, thank you, Jeff, for 17 

speaking tonight because it's so important, the 18 

leadership, you and Ann and the teachers in this school, 19 

you're the ones (inaudible) this transition that make it 20 

a positive experience and I know you want to. 21 

  But it can be.  We learned from each other.  22 

We learned to plan together, collaborate together and we 23 

built our own family team after consolidation.  And it 24 
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was probably the best experience of my life.  Candace 1 

came in after the consolidation.  She knows the strong 2 

teachers we all developed to be and we -- it was just a 3 

great experience.  And I think a lot of the parents at 4 

that time.  We had 850 students in that school the first 5 

year of consolidation, five of every grade level. 6 

  And like I said I found it to be a positive 7 

experience.  So those of you that have some anxiety, I 8 

hope you find it but it'll depend on the parents, the 9 

community, the teachers and the administration to make 10 

it one and I feel sure you will. 11 

  MR. OLCOTT:  That's good. 12 

  MR. RABER:  Okay.  Is there any further 13 

comment or discussion? 14 

  (No response) 15 

  MR. RABER:  Carrying on, the question before 16 

you is to close Fairplains Elementary School at the end 17 

of the 2024-25 school year and the merge Fairplains 18 

Elementary School into the existing Martin Elementary 19 

School at that time.   20 

     All those in favor please signify by saying 21 

"aye." 22 

  (All Board members indicate "aye.") 23 

  MR. RABER:  All those opposed signify by 24 
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saying "no." 1 

  (No response) 2 

  MR. RABER:  Motion carries.   3 

  I move to close Vandevender Middle School at 4 

the end of the 2024-2025 school year and to merge 5 

Vandevender Middle School into Jackson Middle School and 6 

Hamilton Middle School at that time.  Is there a second? 7 

  MS. JOHNSON:  Second. 8 

  MR. RABER:  It has been moved by Mr. Raber and 9 

seconded by Ms. Johnson to to close Vandevender Middle 10 

School at the end of the 2024-2025 school year and to 11 

merge Vandevender Middle School into Jackson Middle 12 

School and Hamilton Middle School at that time.  Is 13 

there any discussion? 14 

  (No response) 15 

  MR. RABER:  Hearing none the question before 16 

you is to close Vandevender Middle School at the end of 17 

the 2024-25 school year and to merge Vandevender Middle 18 

School into Jackson Middle School and Hamilton Middle 19 

School at that time.  All those in favor signify by 20 

saying "aye." 21 

  (All Board members indicate "aye.") 22 

  MR. RABER:  All those opposed signify by 23 

saying "no." 24 



 

 

Nancy S. Jarrell, CCR 

304-615-8656 

12 

  (No response) 1 

  MR. RABER:  Motion carries. 2 

  I move the approval of the amendments for the 3 

Comprehensive Education Facility Plan (CEFP) for the 4 

closure of Fairplains Elementary School.  Is there a 5 

second? 6 

  MR. TICE:  Second. 7 

  MR. RABER:  It has been moved by Mr. Raber and 8 

seconded by Mr. Tice for the approval of the amendments 9 

for the Comprehensive Education Facility Plan (CEFP) for 10 

the closure of Fairplains Elementary School.  Is there 11 

any discussion? 12 

  MR. OLCOTT:  Just one final comment because I 13 

know you don't have Board member comments on the agenda.  14 

But I think it's important to note that this is really 15 

the first phase of a larger CEFP plan.  We have five 16 

more schools to close while we build three new.  And 17 

they take a little bit of a different flavor because 18 

they do have new schools on the other end of them.   19 

     And so I think it's good that we're making the 20 

CEFP amendments so that it's a live and living document 21 

and that the public understand this is step one of a lot 22 

of work ahead in the next three to four years.  So it's 23 

an exciting time for Wood County Schools and I hope we 24 
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view it that way. 1 

  MR. RABER:  Is there any further discussion? 2 

  (No response) 3 

  MR. RABER:  Hearing none the question before 4 

you is the approval of the amendment for the 5 

Comprehensive Education Facility Plan (CEFP) for the 6 

closure of Fairplains Elementary School.  All those in 7 

favor signify by saying "aye." 8 

  (All Board members indicate "aye.") 9 

  MR. RABER:  All those opposed signify by 10 

saying "no." 11 

  (No response) 12 

  MR. RABER:  Motion carries. 13 

  There being no further business before the 14 

Wood County Board of Education special meeting this 15 

meeting is adjourned at 8:44 p.m.  16 

----- 17 

(The proceedings were concluded at 8:44 p.m.) 18 

----- 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 
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WEST VIRGINIA  : 

    : SS:   C E R T I F I C A T E 

COUNTY OF WOOD  : 

 

  I, NANCY S. JARRELL, CCR, Certified Court 

Reporter and Notary Public within and for the State of West 
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interested in the event of this action. 

 

   

  IN WITNESS THEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand 

and affixed my seal of office at Parkersburg, West 
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